

Mechanisms of Nucleophilic Organocopper(I) Reactions

Naohiko Yoshikai[†] and Eiichi Nakamura^{*,†}

[†]Division of Chemistry and Biological Chemistry, School of Physical and Mathematical Sciences, Nanyang Technological University, Singapore 637371, Singapore

^{*}Department of Chemistry, School of Science, The University of Tokyo, Hongo, Bunkyo-ku, Tokyo 113-0033, Japan

CONTENTS

1.	Introduction	2339
	Brief History of Nucleophilic Organocopper	
	Reactions	2340
	Brief Summary of Structural and Mechanistic	
	Aspects of Organocopper Reactions	2341
2.	Structures of Organocopper Compounds	2342
	2.1. Organocopper(I) Ate Complexes	2342
	2.1.1. Structures in the Solid State	2343
	2.1.2. Structures in Solution	2344
	2.2. Organocopper(III) Complexes	2345
3.	Fundamental Reactivity of Organocopper	
	Compounds	2346
	3.1. Relationship between Geometry and Molecular	
	Orbitals of Diorganocuprate(I)	2346
	3.2. Frontier Orbital Interaction with Electrophiles	2347
	3.2.1. σ^* - and π^* -Systems: S _N 2 Alkylation and	
	Carbocupration	2347
	3.2.2. π^*/σ^* -Mixed Systems: Substitution of	
	Allylic and Alkenyl Halides	2348
	3.3. Roles of Nontransferable Ligand, Countercation,	
	and Aggregation Structure	2348
	3.4. Reductive Elimination of Organocopper(III)	
	Intermediates	2349
	3.5. Comparison with Organosilver and -Gold	
	Analogues	2350
4.	Addition Reactions	2351
	4.1. Carbocupration Reactions of Alkynes	2351
	4.1.1. Carbocupration of Acetylene	2351
	4.1.2. Addition to Acetylenic Carbonyl	
	Compounds	2352
	4.2. Conjugate Addition Reactions	2353
	4.2.1. Conjugate Addition to Enones	2353
	4.2.2. Remote Conjugate Addition to Polycon-	2254
_	Jugated Carbonyl Compounds	2354
5.	Substitution Reactions	2356
	5.1. $S_N Z$ Alkylation Reactions	2350
	5.2. Anytic Substitution Reactions 5.2 Substitution on cn^2 Carbon Atoms	235/
	5.3. Substitution on Alkopul Halidas	2338
	5.2.2. Substitution on Acid Electrophiles	2338
	5.5.2. Substitution on Acyl Electrophiles	2359

6.	Reactivity of Modified Organocopper Reagents	2360
	6.1. Lewis Acid-Modified Organocopper Reagents	2360
	6.2. Me ₃ SiCl-Modified Organocopper Reagents	2361
	6.3. Ligand-Modified Organocopper Reagents	2362
	6.3.1. Dummy Ligand Effect	2362
	6.3.2. Cyano-Gilman Cuprates	2362
	6.4. Catalytic (Asymmetric) Organocopper	
	Reactions	2363
	6.5. Other Reactions Involving the Cu(I)/Cu(III)	
	Redox Process	2364
7. Concluding Remarks		
Author Information		2366
Biographies		
Acknowledgment		
References		

1. INTRODUCTION

Organocopper compounds in organic chemistry appear most frequently in the form of nucleophilic organocopper(I) reagents, which are used either as stoichiometric reagents or as catalytic species generated in situ from a small amount of a copper(I) complex and a large amount of organomagnesium, -zinc, or other organometallic reagent. The nucleophilic organocopper(I) reagents are commonly described as simple organocopper species, RCu and R₂Cu⁻, or metal organocuprates such as R₂CuM (homocuprate) and RCu(X)M (heterocuprate), where R, X, and M stand for a carbanion (e.g., alkyl, alkenyl, aryl), a nontransferable anion (e.g., halide, heteroatom anion, cyanide), and a main-group metal cation (e.g., Li⁺, Mg²⁺, Zn²⁺), respectively. Such organocuprates serve as uniquely effective synthetic reagents for delivery of hard carbanions such as alkyl, alkenyl, and aryl anions to electrophilic substrates in the form of a variety of reactions such as conjugate addition, carbocupration, alkylation, allylation, alkenylation, and acylation (Scheme 1). $^{1-9}$ The chemistry of nucleophilic organocopper reagents has been reviewed many times with emphasis on synthetic utilities since the early 1970s. However, the synthetic applications were developed largely on the basis of intuition and working hypotheses instead of on a solid mechanistic basis because of two problemsthe complexity of the multimetallic reactive organocopper(I) species and the instability of tricoordinated organocopper(III) complexes, which have recently been recognized as important

Received: June 28, 2011

Published: November 23, 2011



intermediates in copper(I)-mediated reactions. First, the organocopper reagents formulated as RCu, R_2Cu^- , R_2CuM , and R(X)CuM per se have recently been found not to be very reactive and are reactive only when they are aggregated with additional Cu and/or M atoms. Second, the existence of an organocopper-(III) species was in doubt until the beginning of the 1990s. In addition, comprehensive information on the structure^{10–12} and the electronic states of stable copper complexes, reactive intermediates, and transition states of the reactions¹³ also only became available in the 1990s. The mechanistic pictures throughout the 1980s were summarized in a comprehensive review by Lipshutz published in 1992,⁵ and those in the 1990s in reviews by one of the authors and by others published in 2000.^{13a,b,14}

In this review, we will describe what we know in 2011 on the mechanism of the reactions of nucleophilic organocopper(I) reagents as viewed through a window of molecular orbital analysis supplemented by experimental data on structures in solution and in the solid state.^{13c} A comprehensive mechanistic picture of representative organocopper(I)-mediated C–C bondforming reactions in Scheme 1 will be illustrated. It should be noted that, while conventional organocopper reagents continue to be important synthetic tools, the expected depletion of rare metal elements has aroused new interest in the use of copper as a ubiquitous, base metal for organic synthesis and catalysis.¹⁵ In this regard, we hope that this review not only serves as a mechanistic overview of established organocopper reactions but also provides inspiration for designing new organocopper-mediated/catalyzed transformations.

Brief History of Nucleophilic Organocopper Reactions

The history of nucleophilic organocopper chemistry dates back to 1941, when Kharasch and Tawney reported a conjugate addition reaction of a Grignard reagent to an $\alpha_{,\beta}$ -unsaturated ketone in the presence of a catalytic amount of a Cu(I) salt.^{16,17} Gilman and coworkers reported in 1952 that the reaction of 1 equiv of MeLi with CuI resulted in the formation of a yellow precipitate, which then gave a colorless solution upon addition of another equivalent of MeLi.¹⁸ The latter type of reagent is generally formulated as R₂CuLi and often called a "Gilman reagent" or "Gilman cuprate". In 1966, Costa and co-workers isolated phenylcopper(I) and related complexes from a reaction mixture of copper(I) bromide and phenyllithium or phenylmagnesium bromide.¹⁹ Since then, extensive efforts have been devoted to the synthesis, isolation, and structural analysis of organocopper(I) complexes. The synthetic chemistry of organocuprates started to evolve rapidly in 1966, when House and co-workers showed that the Gilman cuprate Me₂CuLi undergoes a conjugate addition reaction to an enone,²⁰ which suggests that this and related species are the true reactive species of the Kharasch conjugate addition reaction. Soon after this report, Corey and Posner discovered substitution reactions between the Gilman reagent and alkyl, alkenyl, allyl, or aryl halides,²¹ and Whitesides and co-workers reported oxidative homocoupling of Gilman cuprates using molecular oxygen.^{22,23} Important initial developments of fundamental transformations, including the substitution reactions of alkyl, alkenyl, and aryl halides,²⁴ alkyl tosylates,²⁵ epoxides,^{26,27} and allyl,^{27,28} propargyl,²⁹ and acyl electrophiles,^{30,31} and addition reactions to electron-deficient alkynes,³³ were achieved by the mid-1970s.^{1,2}

During the 1970s and 1980s, several new reagents and concepts for organocuprate chemistry were developed. Representative achievements include (1) a mixed organocuprate reagent RR'CuLi that contains the ligand R' as a nontransferable "dummy" ligand and hence allows selective delivery of the ligand R (see section 6.3.1), $^{34-40}$ (2) an organocopper–BF3 (RCu+BF3) reagent for accelerated conjugate addition and regioselective allylation (see section 6.1),^{41,42} (3) a cyano-Gilman cuprate R_2CuLi ·LiCN that exhibits higher reactivity than a standard Gilman reagent in certain reactions (see sections 2.1 and 6.3.2),^{43,44} and (4) the use of Me₃SiCl for acceleration of conjugate addition (see section 6.2).⁴⁵⁻⁵² While organolithium and Grignard reagents were dominant sources of carbanions in organocopper chemistry for a long time, the use of more mildly reactive organometallics, such as organozinc, $^{53-55}$ -titanium, 53d,56 -zirconium, $^{57-59}$ and -aluminum $^{60-62}$ reagents, became popular in the late 1980s. 63 The synthetic utility of the above and other reagents developed in these decades has been amply demonstrated in the context of natural product synthesis.⁵

After the middle of the 1990s, the focus of research in synthetic organocopper chemistry shifted to the development of catalytic asymmetric C-C bond-forming reactions. The efforts of a number of researchers in this field led to the development of synthetically useful enantioselective conjugate addition, allylic substitution, and other reactions by combinations of chiral copper catalysts and a variety of organometallic reagents such as Grignard, organozinc, and organoaluminum reagents.^{64,65} Enantiose-lective reduction through copper hydride chemistry^{66,67} and regioand stereoselective C-C bond formation based on directing group strategies⁶⁸ have also reached a considerable level of sophistication. More recently, organoboranes,^{63b,64c,69} organosilanes,^{63b,64c,70} carboxylic acids,⁷¹ and even simple aromatic and heteroaromatic compounds with acidic C-H bonds^{72,73} have rapidly emerged as stable and functional group-tolerant sources of nucleophilic organocopper-(I) species for C-C bond formation. Copper(I)-mediated or catalyzed introduction of poorly nucleophilic perfluoroalkyl groups has also attracted increasing attention.^{74–76} Furthermore, organocopper(III) species are now recognized not only as intermediates in nucleophilic organocopper(I) reactions but also as viable reactive species in electrophilic C–C bond-forming reactions."

Although the dominant part of synthetic organocopper chemistry has focused on the synthesis of biologically active compounds, some interesting developments in material science have been reported. Quantitative 5-fold addition to C_{60} and 3-fold addition to C_{70} using magnesium-based organocopper reagents are good examples,⁷⁸ providing a new class of cyclopentadienyl and indenyl structural motifs, which serve as versatile platforms for the creation of novel molecules for materials applications.⁷⁹

Brief Summary of Structural and Mechanistic Aspects of Organocopper Reactions

Despite the synthetic utility of organocopper reagents, their reaction mechanisms were poorly understood for a long time. This was primarily because of the difficulty in studying the nature of both organocopper(I) reagents and organocopper(III) intermediates. Organocopper(I) reagents exist as a mixture of structurally complex aggregate species in solution.¹² Although numerous reports described the Gilman reagents as R₂CuLi, the reagent also often contains LiX, which is produced as a stoichiometric side product of the preparation, and LiX complexes with the "Gilman reagent" to form R₂CuLi·LiX.⁸⁰ Even small differences in solvent and the accompanying salt affect the composition and the aggregation state of the reagent, and also affect the reactivity of the reagent. Because of this complexity, all compounds added to the "soup" are often indicated to describe the copper reagent, such as CuI·BuMgBr·BF₃ in ether, tetrahydrofuran (THF), and 1,2-dimethoxyethane (DME).

While structural information on organocuprate reagents in solution and in the solid state has gradually accumulated since the 1970s,^{10–12} there has been a lack of information on the nature of reactive intermediates and the transition states involved in organocuprate reactions. Organocopper(III) complexes escaped experimental observation and characterization for a long time because of their low thermal stability in the absence of a strong donor ligand. The experimental and theoretical information available until the beginning of the 1990s was insufficient for comprehension of the whole mechanistic picture.

In the meantime, computational chemistry emerged as a powerful new tool for studying mechanisms of complex organometallic reactions toward the end of the 1980s,⁸¹ when one of us (E.N.) started to seriously think of unveiling the mechanisms behind organocuprate reactions. The development of ab initio and density functional theories (DFT) as well as the increase in computational capacity during the late 1980s and 1990s made it possible to study reactions of first the organometallic monomers (e.g., MeLi, MeCu, and Me₂Cu⁻),^{82,83} clusters (e.g., [MeLi]₂, [Me₂CuLi·LiCl], and [Me₂CuLi]₂),^{84–88} and finally those involving solvent molecules 89,50 in silico. It was found to be crucial for the calculation to take electron correlation into account for studies in this area.⁹¹ With such new developments, it became possible to understand the behavior of the multimetallic cuprate systems and the essential role of the 3d orbitals of the copper atom. The theoretical studies supported by the new experimental results have revealed a coherent vision of the mechanisms of a number of organocuprate reactions.¹³ The attractive feature of the theoretical studies is that the established framework can solve problems in copper catalysis and also for the d-block transition metals nearby in the Periodic Table, such as nickel, ^{92,93} silver, and gold⁹⁴—a demonstration of the power of theoretical analysis.

Before going into the details, we describe the basics of the mechanisms of nucleophilic organocopper reactions. Regardless of stoichiometric or catalytic processes, the reactions have three elementary steps in common, that is, (i) transmetalation between a copper(I) salt and a main-group organometallic reagent to give either a mono- or diorganocuprate(I); (ii) nucleophilic attack of the d-orbital of the copper(I) atom on an electrophile (E^+) to produce an organocopper(III) intermediate (oxidative addition); and (iii) decomposition (reductive elimination) of the copper(II) intermediate to furnish a product (R-E) and a neutral copper(I) species (Scheme 2). In a catalytic reaction, the last species takes part in the next catalytic step. Thus, the transmetalation and the Cu(I)/Cu(III)

Scheme 2. General Mechanism of Organocoppe	r(I))-
Mediated C-C Bond Formation		

$Cu^{I}X \xrightarrow[(i)]{R-M}$	[RCu ^l (X)] ⁻ M ⁺	(i) $\mathbb{R}_2 \mathbb{C} u^{l}$
	E⁺ ↓ (ii)	E⁺ ↓ (ii)
	RCu ^{III} (X)E	R ₂ Cu ^{III} E
Cu ^l	x 🗸 (iii)	RCu ^I V (iii)
	R-E	R-E

redox sequence are common key processes in both stoichiometric and catalytic organocopper reactions.

Whether a particular reaction involves a mono- or diorganocuprate depends primarily on the nucleophilicity and stoichiometry of the main-group organometallic reagent (R-M). When an organolithium reagent is used, the use of 1 equiv introduces only 1 equiv of the R group on the copper atom, and the use of 2 equiv introduces two R groups to generate a diorganocuprate (Gilman cuprate). Because of the very high reactivity of organolithium reagents, which causes direct coupling with the electrophile in the reaction mixture, organolithium reagents cannot be used for catalytic reactions, with rare exceptions.95 On the other hand, mildly nucleophilic organometallic reagents such as organozinc reagents usually, if not always, give rise to monoorganocuprates regardless of stoichiometric or catalytic conditions. The nucleophilicity of Grignard reagents being intermediary, they can generate either monoorganocuprates or diorganocuprates as major species depending on the reaction conditions (e.g., the stoichiometry and the speed of addition of the reagent).⁹⁶ In catalytic reactions, any of the three elementary steps can be the rate-determining step, but the kinetics of the catalytic organocopper reactions have rarely been studied (see section 6.4).

The issues discussed in the ensuing sections are as follows. Section 2 summarizes the structures of organocopper compounds, organocopper(I) ate complexes and organocopper(III) complexes, in particular. Section 3 first discusses the electronic structure of organocuprate(I) complexes and their molecular orbital interactions with electrophiles, to gain insights into the oxidative addition process of the organocuprate reactions. This section then illustrates how Lewis acidic countercations affect the organocuprate reaction, and how organocopper(III) intermediates produce the C-Ccoupling products. Organocopper reagents will be compared with organosilver and -gold analogues. Sections 4 and 5 are the core of this review, illustrating mechanistic pictures of representative reactions such as carbocupration, conjugate addition, S_N2 alkylation, and allylic substitution. Section 6 discusses the well-known modifications, such as BF₃-modified reagents, Me₃SiCl-modified reagents, and cyano-Gilman reagents to the general mechanistic framework. Plausible mechanisms of catalytic (asymmetric) organocopper reactions are also suggested. Section 7 concludes this review and describes future implications.

We note two points of caution before going into the body of this review. One is on the formal oxidation state of the copper atoms, and another is on the line drawing convention in organocopper chemistry. First, the Cu(I) and Cu(III) oxidation states mentioned frequently in the literature, including this review, are formal as accepted in standard textbooks of inorganic and organometallic chemistry.⁹⁷ The theoretical charge on the copper atom in an organocopper(I) complex calculated using

natural population analysis⁹⁸ is much less than +1, and the charge in an organocopper(III) complex may be around +1 or only slightly more positive.⁹⁹ This is because of the donation of a negative charge from the organic ligands (i.e., the significant covalent character of the copper-carbon bond), and the calculated positive charge must not be confused with the convention of a formal oxidation state.¹⁰⁰ Second, the lines that connect atoms to indicate chemical bonding in the structures shown throughout this review need careful attention. The definitions are summarized below with typical examples shown in Chart 1. (1)Solid lines are uniformly used to indicate C-Cu and C-Li bonds in lithium organocuprates (A), although the former bond is largely covalent and the latter is largely ionic. Solid lines are also used to indicate coordination of a neutral ligand to copper, according to the accepted convention of (experimental) organotransition metal chemistry (B and C).⁹⁷ (2) Hashed lines are used to show coordination of a neutral Lewis base (e.g., ethereal solvent, carbonyl group, olefin) to lithium or other Lewis acidic main-group metals (A). (3) Broken lines are used to show forming, breaking, and other partial bonds (D and H). (4) Bold and hashed wedges are used to depict stereochemistry, showing bonds to atoms above and below the plane of the drawing, respectively (H). (5) A donation/back-donation π -complex of copper and an alkyne is drawn mainly as a metallacyclopropene E or partially formed metallacyclopropene F, and occasionally as a metal-alkyne complex G, depending on the context of the discussion (e.g., experimental observations or theoretical analysis of bonding). A copper-olefin π -complex is also drawn in the same manner. Overall, these drawings are different representations of the same chemical entity. While chemical drawings are mainly used to discuss reaction mechanisms throughout this review, in the Supporting Information is provided a collection of Cartesian coordinates of relevant structures optimized by DFT calculations. Interested readers are encouraged to visualize those structures using modeling softwares including freewares such as MacMolPlt.101

2. STRUCTURES OF ORGANOCOPPER COMPOUNDS

The structures of organocopper compounds in the solid state and in solution have been studied for a long time. This topic was previously reviewed by Power and van Koten focusing on the solid-state structures^{10,11} and by Gschwind on the solution structures.¹² This section focuses on the structures of organocopper compounds that are the most relevant to organocoppermediated C-C bond-forming reactions. First, the structural features of nucleophilic organocopper(I) ate complexes are illustrated. While the structures by themselves are not particularly informative, we can "read" mechanistic information hidden in the structure once we have gained a reasonable idea of the mechanism of their reactivities. Theoretical information on the bonding, vibrational states, and electronic states is particularly powerful for correlating the structures to the reactivities of the complexes. Second, the structures and the reactivities of organocopper(III) intermediates allow us to understand the reductive elimination process that is often a rate-limiting step in the whole reaction pathway of the organocopper reactions.

2.1. Organocopper(I) Ate Complexes

The simplest organocopper compound, MeCu, is polymeric in an ethereal solvent and is unreactive, while the Gilman reagent Me₂CuLi is soluble and reactive.^{18,20} Thus, the nucleophilic reactivities of organocopper reagents have been considered to

Chart 1. Drawing Style of Chemical Structures in This Review

(a) Organocuprate(I) complex



(b) Organocopper(III) complex



Chart 2. Two Major Structural Types of Lithium Organocuprates

R-Cu ^I -R	R
S Li Li S	Cu Li•Sn ⁺
R-Cu ^I -R	R
Contact Ion Pair	Solvent-Separated Ion Pair

originate from organocopper(I) ate complexes that are empirically described as R_2CuM (homocuprate) or RCu(X)M(heterocuprate). The crystal and solution structures of lithium organocuprates have been extensively studied by a variety of experimental techniques, including cryoscopic molecular weight determination, NMR, and X-ray crystallographic analysis.

A diorganocuprate(I) complex is characterized by its linear C-Cu-C array, which needs to have a metal countercation. Structures of diorganocuprate(I)/metal cation complexes in crystals can be generally classified into two types, that is, contact ion pair (CIP) and solvent-separated ion pair (SSIP) (Chart 2). The former typically consists of a cyclic structure involving two copper atoms, two lithium atoms, and four organic ligands. The Cu-C bond is covalent, while the Li-C linkage is largely ionic. The lithium atoms are also coordinated by ethereal solvent molecules in many complexes in crystals. In the latter,

Chart 3. Lithium Organocuprates Structurally Characterized in Crystals



a diorganocuprate anion is separated from a fully solvated lithium cation. Preference for CIP and SSIP strongly depends on the nature of the cuprate and the solvent. CIP is dominant in a weakly coordinating solvent (e.g., Et_2O), while SSIP is preferred in a highly coordinating solvent (e.g., THF) or in the presence of a strong Lewis base. Importantly, these ion-pair structures are in a dynamic equilibrium with each other in solution (vide infra).

2.1.1. Structures in the Solid State. Representative CIP and SSIP structures of organocuprates determined in crystals are illustrated in Chart 3. The first dimeric cuprate structure was determined in 1985 for a diarylcuprate $(2-Me_2NCH_2C_6H_4)_4$ Cu₂Li₂, in which the dimethylaminomethyl groups serve as chelating ligands for the lithium atoms (Chart 3a).^{102,103} The dimeric structure of a simple diarylcuprate Ph₄Cu₂Li₂(OEt₂)₂, suggested earlier by molecular weight measurement and NMR studies, ¹⁰⁴ was confirmed by X-ray analysis in 1990 (Chart 3b). ¹⁰⁵ A similar dimeric diphenylcuprate containing Me₂S instead of Et₂O, Ph₄Cu₂Li₂(SMe₂)₃, was also characterized. ¹⁰⁶ A diarylcuprate dimer, Mes₄Cu₂Li₂ (Mes = mesityl), was determined to be a solvent-free cuprate cluster. ¹⁰⁷ Thus far, the dimeric structures of dialkyl-cuprates have been characterized by X-ray crystallography only for compounds containing Me₃SiCH₂ groups; for instance, the crystal structures of trimethylsilylmethylcuprates containing Et₂O or Me₂S molecules have been determined (Chart 3c). ^{108,109} The common structural feature of these dimeric cuprates is close-to-linear ($\geq 165^{\circ}$) C–Cu–C moieties that are twisted with respect to each other and bridged by lithium cations. Organocuprate clusters containing LiX units (X = halogen, CN, etc.) had often been





^{*a*} The number of solvent molecules on the lithium atoms may vary depending on the R group and other factors.

suggested by theoretical studies.^{110–115} Such a crystal structure containing a LiBr bridge was obtained using an aryl ligand containing a bidentate nitrogen chelating group (Chart 3d).¹¹⁶ Other notable CIP-type homocuprates include the only example of a higher-order cuprate $Ph_5Cu_2Li_3(Me_2S)_3^{117}$ and the only example of a magnesium cuprate $Ph_6Cu_4Mg(OEt_2)_{.118}^{118}$

CIP structures of heterocuprates (RCu(X)Li) have also been determined by X-ray crystallography. Representative complexes of this type include a monomeric iodocuprate 2,6-Tip₂C₆H₃CuLiI-(OEt₂)₂ (Tip = 2,4,6-(*i*Pr)₃C₆H₂) (Chart 3e),¹¹⁹ a dimeric amidocuprate Mes₂Cu₂Li₂(NBn₂)₂ (Chart 3f),^{120a} a monomeric phosphidocuprate MeCuLiP(*t*Bu)₂(THF)₃ (Chart 3g),¹²¹ and others.¹²² These heterocuprates also feature a linear C–Cu–X bonding.

Besides the CIP structures mentioned above, several SSIPtype crystal structures of organocuprates have been determined. Typical SSIP homocuprates $[\text{Li} \cdot \text{S}_n][\text{R}_2\text{Cu}]$ (S = solvent or ligand) among them include $[\text{Li}(\text{DME})_3][\text{R}_2\text{Cu}]$ (R = Me, CH(SiMe_3)_2) (Chart 3h),¹⁰⁸ $[\text{Li}(12\text{-}crown\text{-}4)_2][\text{R}_2\text{Cu}]$ (R = Me, Ph) (Chart 3i),¹²³ and $[\text{Li}(\text{THF})_4][((\text{Me}_3\text{Si})_3\text{C})_2\text{Cu}]$ (Chart 3j).¹²⁴ Without any influence of lithium cations, the C-Cu-C moieties of these SSIP cuprates are close to perfect linearity. An SSIP-type heterocuprate, $[\text{Li}(12\text{-}crown\text{-}4)_2][\text{Cu}(\text{Br})\text{CH}(\text{SiMe}_3)_2]$, was also isolated and structurally characterized.¹²³

Organocuprates prepared from CuCN and one or two equivalents of organolithium reagents serve as important synthetic tools in organic synthesis (see section 6.3). The reagents generated by these stoichiometries were once called "lower-order" or "higher-order" cyanocuprates,^{5,44} because the latter stoichiometry could generate an unusual tricoordinated dianionic reactive species,^{125–129} which has, however, been unambiguously characterized only for a single case, that is, $Ph_5Cu_2Li_3(Me_2S)_3$.¹¹⁷ The crystal structures of the cyanocuprates RCu(CN)Li (have been determined for monomers such as 2,6-Mes₂C₆H₃Cu(CN)Li(THF)₃ (Chart 3k)^{130,131} and dimers such as [*f*BuCu(CN)Li(OEt₂)₂]₂ (Chart 3l).^{132–135} These cuprates commonly feature a linear C–Cu–CN unit and coordination of the cyanide anion to the copper and lithium atoms by the carbon and nitrogen atoms, respectively. The C–Cu–CN structural unit of such a cyanocuprate was deduced first from NMR studies.¹³⁶

The crystal structures of cyanocuprates that were for some time interpreted as "higher-order" cyanocuprates having a tricoordinated copper(I) dianion are known only for $[Li_2CN-(THF)_4][(2-Me_2NCH_2C_6H_4)_2Cu]$ (Chart $3m)^{137}$ and $[tBu_2Cu][Li_2CN(PMDTA)(THF)]$ (PMDTA = pentamethyldiethylenetriamine, Chart 3n).¹³² These two examples share common structural features, such as linearity of the C–Cu–C moiety and coordination of the lithium cations to both ends of the cyanide anion. The former is a part of the polymeric chain and the latter consists of a monomeric SSIP structure. Therefore, these cuprates do not show a "higher-order" structure (i.e., tricoordinated dianionic structure $[R_2Cu(CN)]^{2-}\cdot 2Li^+)$;⁴⁴ instead, they are simply R_2Cu^- having a cyanide anion outside of the coordination sphere of the copper atom and are commonly referred to now as cyano-Gilman cuprates.^{138,139} Pieces of evidence supporting the ordinary R–Cu–R structure rather than a tricoordinated dianionic structure also came from ¹H and ¹³C NMR studies in solution,^{115,140,141} EXAFS and XANES measurements.^{113,142–144} and computational analysis.^{111,113–115,145}

2.1.2. Structures in Solution. Besides the crystal structures of organocuprates, their structures in an ethereal solution have also been extensively studied because these are more relevant to their reactivities. The linear bonding geometry of the C–Cu–C moiety in cuprates such as MeCu(CN)Li, Me₂CuLi, and Me₂-CuLi·LiX (X = I, CN) has been established by NMR studies.^{136,141} Fast chemical exchange of the lithium atoms was also revealed, while the Cu–C bonding is covalent and static on the time scale of NMR.¹⁴¹ This chemical exchange is the origin of rapid structural reorganization and equilibrium among various organocuprate species, making their analysis in solution challenging. In contrast to the case of Gilman cuprates, the chemical exchange of lithium atoms was slowed down in amidocuprates RCu(NR₂)Li, permitting detection and analysis of the individual species involved in the equilibrium process.^{120,146,147}

The aggregation levels of cuprates in solution have been studied by various methods, including colligative measurements,^{127,148,149} mass spectrometry,^{150,151} and most extensively by NMR spectroscopic measurements.^{108,152–156} Me₂CuLi exists dominantly as a dimeric CIP in Et₂O, while SSIP is the major species for Me₂CuLi and Me₂CuLi·LiCN in THF.¹⁵³ The NMR studies in THF also indicated equilibrium between SSIP and CIP. The equilibrium shifts toward SSIP at lower temperatures, as expected from Scheme 3. The effect of a lithium salt on the SSIP–CIP equilibrium turned out to be minor.¹⁰⁸ Extensive analysis of Me₂CuLi (salt-free) and Me₂Cu-Li·LiCN in Et₂O indicated that both of the cuprates prefer to take a homodimeric CIP core structure, that is, [Me₂CuLi]₂,¹⁵⁴ whereas a CN-bridged heterodimeric structure was often suggested by theoretical studies (see Chart 3d for an example of the Br-bridged structure).^{111,113–115,145,157}

Diffusion-ordered NMR spectroscopy (DOSY) analyses revealed the complexity of organocuprate aggregate structures beyond the simple CIP-SSIP equilibrium shown in Scheme 3. Thus, DOSY experiments on Me₂CuLi(·LiX) and (Me₃- $SiCH_2_2CuLi(\cdot LiX)$ (X = CN, I) in diethyl ether led to a proposal of the presence of oligomeric aggregates such as the structures shown in Chart 4.155 These model structures consist of homodimeric cores [R₂CuLi]₂, which are bridged by solvent molecules and/or lithium salt molecules. Note that a similar polymeric aggregate structure of a homocuprate [Li₂Cu₂- $(CH_2SiMe_3)_4(SMe_2)_2]_{\infty}$ (cf. Chart 4a) was determined in crystals. The degree of higher aggregation depends on the steric hindrance, the lithium salt, and the concentration. In particular, the presence of LiCN leads to larger oligomers than occur in its absence, while LiI does not exert significant effects. The proposed major aggregated species of Me₂CuLi·LiCN consists of two homodimer cores bridged by LiCN units and is about twice the size of Me₂CuLi·LiI, which contains one homodimer core and a LiI unit (Chart 4c).

Chart 4. Structure Models of Higher Aggregates of Gilman Cuprates beyond Dimers



The DOSY studies on Me₂CuLi·LiI and Me₂CuLi·LiCN in Et₂O containing a small amount of THF (0.25-4 equiv) revealed striking effects of the THF molecules on the aggregation levels (and the reactivities, see section 3.3) of the cuprates (Scheme 4).¹⁵⁶ Upon addition of THF, the major aggregate species of Me₂CuLi·LiI dissociate into the homodimer core and solvated LiI (Scheme 4a), which does not significantly change the size of the cuprate aggregate. On the other hand, THF molecules disaggregate the aggregate species of Me₂CuLi·LiCN into two homodimer cores (Scheme 4b), which is a significant change in the aggregation level. These studies also revealed the position of the cyanide group of the cyano-Gilman cuprate in solution, which was a subject of long-standing debate.¹³⁹

2.2. Organocopper(III) Complexes

Although tricoordinated organocopper(III) species have been frequently proposed as transient intermediates for a series of nucleophilic organocuprate transformations since the 1970s,^{2,5} such species escaped detection for a long time. The neutral triorganocopper(III) complexes are characterized by their T-shaped geometry, as revealed by computational analysis, and are unstable. However, they can be stabilized by addition of a ligand to form a square-planar tetra-coordinated complex.

During the late 1980s to the early 1990s, highly electronwithdrawing polyfluoroalkyl groups such as CF_3 were found to stabilize the Cu(III) oxidation state and make organocopper(III) complexes isolable in the form of tetra-coordinated copper(III) ate complexes (Chart 5). $(CF_3)_2Cu^{III}S_2CNEt_2$, which was synthesized via oxidation of the cadmium cuprate $[(CF_3)_2Cu][CdI]$ with *N*,*N*diethylthiuram disulfide, represents the first example of an isolated organocopper(III) complex (Chart 5a).¹⁵⁸ Tetraorganocuprate-(III) complexes such as $[(CF_3)_4Cu^{III}]^-$ and $[(CF_2H)_4Cu^{III}]^-$, containing a variety of countercations, have also been synthesized and unambiguously characterized (Chart 5b,c).¹⁵⁹ All of these

Chart 5. Isolated Organocopper(III) Complexes Containing Polyfluoroalkyl Groups



Scheme 4. Proposal of Major Aggregate Species of $Me_2CuLi \cdot LiI(a)$ and $Me_2CuLi \cdot LiCN(b)$ in Et_2O and Their Disaggregation upon Addition of THF



Chart 6. Organocopper(III) Complexes with Macrocyclic Templating Ligands



Chart 7. Organocopper(III) Complexes Observed by NMR at Low Temperature



complexes are nearly square planar in geometry, in accordance with the formal d^8 electronic configuration of the copper atom.

The copper(III) species needs a tetra-coordinated geometry, and hence porphyrin or a related macrocyclic compound is an ideal ligand (Chart 6). Representative examples include the Cu(III) complexes derived from *N*-confused porphyrin (Chart 6a-c)^{160,161} and triazamacrocyclic arene ligands (Chart 6d,e),^{162,163} which were synthesized via aromatic C–H activation with Cu(II) followed by oxidation. The latter complexes have been studied in the context of the reaction mechanism of copper-catalyzed C–N bond formation via Ullmann-type coupling or C–H bond activation.^{162,-f}

Theoretical studies in the mid-1990s indicated that a T-shaped trimethylcopper(III) is kinetically unstable and spontaneously undergoes reductive elimination.¹⁶⁴ The trimethylcopper(III) complex can be thermodynamically stabilized by coordination of a fourth ligand, not only a neutral ligand (e.g., Me₂O, Me₂S) or an anion (e.g., Cl⁻, CN⁻),¹⁶⁵ but interestingly, also by complexation with a Lewis acidic salt (e.g., LiCl, BF₃).¹⁶⁶ Unlike the parent T-shaped copper(III) complexes, the resulting square-planar copper(III) complexes need to overcome a finite activation barrier to undergo reductive elimination and hence can be experimentally detected under appropriate conditions.

Partially stabilized trialkylcopper(III) species that are relevant to synthetic applications have been detected and characterized by NMR with the aid of a judicious choice of the reaction conditions and the instrumental setup, as summarized in Chart 7. In 2007, a trialkylcyanocuprate(III) complex was observed as an intermediate in the conjugate addition of Me2CuLi·LiI to cyclohexenone in the presence of Me₃SiCN (Chart 7a).¹⁶⁷ The same complex formed in the reaction of Me₂CuLi · LiCN with cyclohexenone in the presence of Me₃SiCl. The structural assignment was supported by a DFT study.¹⁶⁵ In the same year, square-planar copper(III) intermediates relevant to the S_N2 alkylation reaction, that is, cis-[EtMe₂CuX]⁻ (X = I, CN, SCN, SPh, and Me) and Me₃Cu(CN)⁻, were also observed (Chart 7b,c).^{168,169} Neutral trialkylcopper(III) complexes containing a variety of monodentate phosphorus and nitrogen ligands were prepared by ligand exchange and observed at low temperatures (Chart 7d).¹⁷⁰ Furthermore, π - and σ -allylcopper(III) species were detected as intermediates for the allylic substitution reaction (Chart 7e).¹⁷¹ Even lithium tetramethylcuprate(III) was prepared from a Gilman reagent and 2,3-dichloropropene, which showed high thermal stability (Chart 7f; $t_{1/2}$ = 7 h at 0 °C and 0.75 h at 20 °C).^{169c} A complex between a Gilman cuprate and a C=S double bond was also observed, for which a formal Cu(III) oxidation state was indicated.172

3. FUNDAMENTAL REACTIVITY OF ORGANOCOPPER COMPOUNDS

This section describes the fundamental reactivities of organocopper compounds that are universally relevant to stoichiometric and catalytic organocopper-mediated C-C bond formations. As mentioned earlier, the nucleophilic organocopper reagents exist in the form of metal organocuprates formulated as R2CuM (homocuprate) or RCu(X)M (heterocuprate), where R, X, and M stand for a carbanion, a nontransferable (halide, heteroatom, cyanide, etc.) anion, and a Lewis acidic main-group metal cation, respectively. The C-C bond-forming reactions between an organocuprate and an electrophile commonly involve nucleophilic attack of the copper(I) atom on the electrophile (oxidative addition) and reductive elimination of the resulting organocopper(III) intermediate. The oxidative addition step is driven by molecular orbital interactions between the cuprate $(R_2Cu^- \text{ or } RCu(X)^-)$ and the electrophile (sections 3.1 and 3.2) and coordination of the main-group Lewis acid to the electrophile (section 3.3). The reductive elimination step is also important because it is often the rate-determining and/or regioand stereochemistry-determining step of the reaction (section 3.4). Comparison of organocopper, -silver, and -gold complexes in the context of both the oxidative addition and reductive elimination steps highlights the uniqueness of organocopper reagents (section 3.5).

3.1. Relationship between Geometry and Molecular Orbitals of Diorganocuprate(I)

The correlation between the coordination geometry and the electronic structure of an organocuprate molecule provides the basis for understanding the reactivities of organocuprate reagents (Figure 1).¹⁷³ As illustrated in section 2, a diorganocuprate(I) complex is characterized by a linear C–Cu–C coordination geometry. The highest occupied molecular orbital (HOMO) of a linear Me₂Cu⁻ molecule mainly consists of the copper $3d_{z^2}$ orbital. The $3d_{z^2}$ orbital is highest in energy among the 3d orbitals because of its out-of-phase interaction with the ligand 2p orbitals (Figure 1, left). Importantly, bending of the C–Cu–C geometry not only results in destabilization of the Me₂Cu⁻ molecule



Figure 1. Correlation of the molecular orbital and the C-Cu-C angle of a (CH₃)₂Cu $^-$ molecule (B3LYP/Ahlrichs DZP for Cu, 6-311+G(d,p) for C, H//B3LYP/Ahlrichs SVP for Cu, 6-31G(d) for C, H). Adapted with permission from ref 13c. Copyright 2009 John Wiley & Sons.



Figure 2. Schematic representations of orbital interactions between R_2Cu^- and electrophiles. (a) Interaction with an alkyl halide. (b) Interaction with an olefin or an acetylene. The back-donative interaction is color coded in green, while red is used to indicate donative interaction (vide infra).

because of deformation (ca. 20 kcal/mol increase in energy at a bond angle of 113°) but also causes mixing of the copper $3d_{xz}$ orbital with the ligand 2p orbitals (Figure 1, right). This orbital mixing raises the energy level of the $3d_{xz}$ orbital and hence makes it the HOMO when the C-Cu-C angle < 150°. Thus, the HOMOs of linear (ground state) and bent Me₂Cu⁻ molecules are entirely different in terms of orbital symmetry. Note that the 20 kcal/mol energy required to cause all of these events is in the energy range that can be achieved below room temperature. Note also that, if the Me₂Cu⁻ motif is a part of an aggregate, the deformation energy may be compensated to some extent due to reorganization of the cluster structure.

3.2. Frontier Orbital Interaction with Electrophiles

A back-donative frontier orbital interaction between the HOMO of an organocuprate reagent and the lowest unoccupied

Scheme 5. Deformation/Interaction Scheme to Understand π -Complex Formation



molecular orbital (LUMO) of an electrophile is a critical driving force for the oxidative addition of the electrophile to the organocuprate.^{13,173,174} For effective interaction, the HOMO and LUMO must have the same orbital symmetry to achieve an in-phase interaction. Below is detailed how an organocuprate molecule undergoes frontier orbital interaction with a series of common electrophiles.

3.2.1. σ^* - and π^* -Systems: S_N2 Alkylation and Carbocupration. The above MO analysis of Me₂Cu⁻ illustrates a strong correlation between the geometry and the nucleophilic reactivities of an organocuprate(I) anion.¹⁷³ In the ground-state (linear) geometry, the R₂Cu⁻ molecule has a HOMO mainly consisting of the 3d_{z²} orbital, the symmetry of which is suitable for interaction with the σ^* orbital of a C–X (X = halogen or heteroatom) bond (Figure 2a). With this symmetry, however, the HOMO cannot interact with the π^* orbital of C=C double



Figure 3. Schematic representations of π^*/σ^* mixed orbital of an allylic electrophile (a) and its interaction with R_2Cu^- (b).



Figure 4. Schematic representations of C=C π^* , C-X σ^* , and their mixed orbitals of an alkenyl electrophile (a, b) and interaction of the mixed orbital with R₂Cu⁻ (c).

or C=C triple bonds. Note that thermal vibration can cause bending of the R-Cu-R bond and raise the low-lying $3d_{xz}$ orbital to a new HOMO (Figure 1). This new HOMO has the correct symmetry to achieve an in-phase interaction with the π^* orbital (Figure 2b),¹⁷⁵ a typical case of Dewar-Chatt-Duncanson (DCD) $d-\pi^*$ back-donation.⁹⁷ It must be emphasized, therefore, that the frozen, ground-state geometry of an organocuprate reagent as found by experiments and calculations does not necessarily represent a reactive form of the reagent but provides only the foundation for analysis of the reactive species in solution.

The bent R–Cu–R is a common feature of π -complexes between organocuprates and unsaturated molecules. The π complexation can be analyzed conceptually as a two-step process in a manner described in the energy decomposition analysis by Morokuma and Kitaura (Scheme 5).¹⁷⁶ The first step is bending of the ground-state geometries of both reactants, for example, the organocuprate and acetylene in this example. Second, the bent reactants mutually expose the HOMO (copper) and LUMO (π^*) of appropriate orbital symmetry to form the π -complex. For any reactions that actually take place in experiments, this favorable interaction compensates the energy loss because of the deformation. The deformation/interaction scheme is useful for the analysis of organocopper complexes as well as other organotransition metal complexes.¹⁷⁷ Parenthetically, we can see the product π -complex as a resonance form of a T-shaped Cu(III) intermediate stabilized by the neighboring vinylic anion.

In summary, the d_{z^2} orbital is ideally disposed for interaction with the σ^* orbital of an alkyl halide, while the d_{xz} orbital is ideally disposed to interact with the π^* orbital and form a typical DCDdonation/back-donation complex. Regardless of the trans-(Figure 2a) or cis-relationship (Figure 2b, Scheme 5) between



Figure 5. Desymmetrization of the HOMO of a heterocuprate in the bent geometry.

the two R ligands in the Cu(III) product, the oxidative addition results in formation of a T-shaped organocopper(III) intermediate. The R ligand and the neighboring cis group undergo coupling (reductive elimination) to afford a C–C bond-formation product (vide infra).

3.2.2. π^*/σ^* -Mixed Systems: Substitution of Allylic and Alkenyl Halides. The initial interaction of an allylic halide system with an organocuprate is similar to that of an olefin or an alkyne. Thus, when the C=C π^* and C-X σ^* orbitals are aligned with each other, in-phase mixing of the C=C π^* and C-X σ^* orbitals creates a new LUMO (Figure 3a), which is lower in energy than the π^* and σ^* orbitals themselves and is suitable for the intereaction with the $3d_{xz}$ orbital of a bent R₂Cu⁻ molecule. This frontier molecular orbital (FMO) interaction is the major driving force for the C-X bond cleavage and the reorganization of the π -bond in the allylic substitution reaction (Figure 3b).¹⁷⁸

The C=C π^* and C-X σ^* orbitals in an alkenyl halide are orthogonal to each other and hence cannot interact with each other in the ground state (Figure 4a), and the mixing of π^* and σ^* orbitals in a bent conformation plays an important role. When the C-X bond is bent with respect to the π plane, the C=C π^* and C-X σ^* orbitals can mix with each other (Figure 4b). The interaction of the mixed orbital and the $3d_{xz}$ orbital of a bent R_2Cu^- molecule is the major driving force for the cleavage of the C-X bond (Figure 4c).¹⁷⁹ Note that this argument applies to other transition metal-catalyzed alkenyl-X bond cleavages.⁹²

3.3. Roles of Nontransferable Ligand, Countercation, and Aggregation Structure

The same FMO interactions described for a homocuprate in the previous section are also applicable to the chemistry of heterocuprates RCu(X)M, although there are three issues that need special attention.^{178,180} The first is the lower σ -donor ability of the most nontransferable ligands (X) than alkyl (and alkenyl, aryl, etc.) carbanions (R); the second is the lower symmetry of R-Cu-X compared with R-Cu-R; and the third is the Lewis basicity, which allows strong coordination of the X group with the Lewis acidic countercation M.

The first consequence of the lower σ -donor ability is the lower nucleophilicity. The second and more important consequence is the desymmetrization of the HOMO of RCu(X)⁻ in the bent geometry, as schematically illustrated in Figure 5. Because R has a higher σ -donor ability than X, the R orbital contributes to a greater extent to the out-of-phase interaction with the $3d_{xz}$ orbital. The empty Cu 4s orbital then mixes with the $3d_{xz}$ orbital so that it weakens the out-of-phase interaction between the $3d_{xz}$ and the R orbitals. Thus, the HOMO becomes more extended in the direction opposite to that of the X ligand. This orbital dissymmetry plays a critical role in the regioselectivity of some

Scheme 6. Interaction of Heterocuprate with Lewis Acidic Countercation



Scheme 7. Effects of Additive and Solvent on Conjugate Addition



reactions, for example, $S_{\rm N}2'$ -selective allylation with a hetero-cuprate (see section 5.2). $^{178}_{178}$

The ability of nontransferable ligands to strongly coordinate to a main-group metal cation is the final issue. Halides and heteroatom anions have lone pairs suitable for such coordination, while for cyanide and acetylide ligands, π -electrons are available (Scheme 6). Thus, those nontransferable anions, having a better ability to bridge the copper atom and the main-group metal cation, can play decisive roles in the aggregation as well as the regio- and stereoselectivity. The conjugate addition of hetero-cuprates is an illustrative example where this feature is pronounced (see section 6.3.1).¹⁸⁰

In addition to the FMO interactions that provide a fundamental driving force for the reaction, the countercations and the aggregation structures of the organocuprate reagents are also critical. For example, a crown ether (12-crown-4) destroys the Lewis acidity of a lithium cation and stops the conjugate addition reaction of a lithium cuprate (Scheme 7a).¹⁸¹ This retardation effect was also observed for carbocupration⁸⁵ and $S_N 2$ alkylation.¹⁸² Similarly, the solvent used for the reaction affects the equilibrium between CIP and SSIP (Scheme 3) and thus affects the reaction rate. As illustrated in Scheme 7b, the conjugate addition reaction in Et_2O is faster than that in THF because of the higher concentration of the reactive CIP species.^{108,183,184} Because the sodium cation is not Lewis acidic, Scheme 8. Schematic Illustrations of Organocopper(III) Complexes and Their Reductive Elimination Involved in Representative Organocopper Reactions



sodium organocuprates are too poorly reactive to be used for conjugate addition.¹⁸⁵ The cooperative effects of the Lewis acidic metal cation and the cuprate(I) nucleophilic center will be discussed in more detail in sections 4 and 5.

The reality of the solvent effect appears to be more complex than the simple CIP–SSIP model shown in Scheme 3.¹⁵⁶ The reaction rate of the conjugate addition of Me₂CuLi·LiI to 4,4dimethyl-cyclohex-2-enone in Et₂O increases upon addition of a small amount of THF (0.25-1 equiv), while further addition decreases the reaction rate. On the other hand, the reaction of Me₂CuLi·LiCN, which is faster than that of Me₂CuLi·LiI in pure Et₂O, monotonically slows down upon addition of THF. The different reactivities of the iodo- and cyano-Gilman cuprates have been ascribed to the difference in the aggregate structures in Et₂O and in their disaggregation processes in THF (Scheme 4).

Modulation of reactivity and selectivity of organocopper reagents by introduction of unconventional metal cations has been of great synthetic and mechanistic interest. Acceleration of conjugate addition⁴² and epoxide-opening¹⁸⁶ reactions by BF₃ · OEt₂ are early examples. The origin of the BF₃ effect is discussed in section 6.1. Another notable case is the improved $S_N 2'$ -selectivity found in the allylation reactions using organocopper reagents derived from organozinc,⁵³ -titanium,⁵⁶ and -aluminum¹⁸⁷ reagents rather than lithium organocuprates. Higher S_N2'-selectivity is also often achieved in catalytic (asymmetric) allylation reactions using a (chiral) copper catalyst and Grignard, organozinc, and -aluminum reagents.^{64,65} These organometallic reagents, being much less nucleophilic than organolithium reagents, are likely to generate heterocuprates (RCu(X)M) rather than homocuprates (R₂CuM) as reactive species (cf. Scheme 2). The S_N2'-selectivity is now considered to originate largely from the dissymmetric HOMO of heterocuprates (Figure 5; see section 5.2).¹⁷⁸

3.4. Reductive Elimination of Organocopper(III) Intermediates It is now established that the organocopper(III) complex is an

important intermediate that is formed by oxidative addition of an



Figure 6. FMO interactions involved in π -allylcopper(III) complex and its reductive elimination. Donation and back-donation interactions are color coded in red and in green, respectively.

electrophilic substrate to an organocuprate(I). Theoretical studies demonstrated that a T-shaped trialkylcopper(III) species is kinetically very unstable and undergoes reductive elimination without an energy barrier but can be stabilized by a donative ligand added to form a stable square-planar complex.^{164–166} In agreement with this theoretical prediction, recent experimental and theoretical studies invariably identified a square-planar organocopper(III) complex as a reactive intermediate. Scheme 8 illustrates generic structures of organocopper(III) intermediates involved in representative organocopper reactions, that is, carbocupration (a),⁸⁵ conjugate addition (b),^{86,89,188} S_N2 alkylation (c),^{168–170,182} and allylic substitution (d),^{171,178,189} and shows how they undergo reductive elimination to form a new C–C bond. The donor ligand L in the alkylation reaction may be either neutral or anionic.

Molecular orbital interactions involved in an organocopper-(III) complex and its reductive elimination transition state (TS) are illustrated for the allylic substitution in Figure 6.^{180b,189} The copper-allyl bonding interaction in the π -allylcopper(III) complex consists of allyl-to-copper donation (in-phase π orbital to vacant 4s orbital) and copper-to-allyl back-donation ($3d_{xz}$ orbital to nonbonding π orbital). Toward the reductive elimination TS, the complex desymmetrizes to an enyl [$\sigma + \pi$]-like structure,¹⁹⁰ where the copper atom is σ -bonded to the C3 atom (i.e., backdonation) and coordinated by the C1–C2 π -bond (i.e., donation). Therefore, the reductive elimination is a process in which the copper atom recovers its d-electrons from the Cu–C3 σ -bond while delivering the R ligand to the C3 atom. As such, the formal Cu(III) center becomes reduced to Cu(I).

3.5. Comparison with Organosilver and -Gold Analogues

In contrast to the versatility of copper(I) in organic synthesis, silver(I) and gold(I) located in the same Group 11 have seldom been used as nucleophilic reagents.^{191,192} Organosilver(I) compounds are thermally too unstable in solution to be useful.¹⁹³ Organoaurate(I) is intrinsically less nucleophilic, and organogold-(III) complexes are too stable to undergo reductive elimination as quickly as organocopper(III) species.^{194–196} The results of gas-phase experiments have been in line with these trends observed in synthetic studies. Thus, among dimethylcuprate(I),¹⁹⁷-argentate-(I),¹⁹⁸ and -aurate(I),¹⁹⁹ which form through decarboxylation of the corresponding carboxylates and exist as stable species in the gas phase, only dimethylcuprate(I) undergoes a nucleophilic substitution reaction with methyl iodide and allyl iodide.^{193d,199,200}

Systematic theoretical studies on organocuprate(I), -argentate-(I), -aurate(I), and organocopper(III), -silver(III), and -gold (III) complexes shed light on the origin of the high reactivity of



Figure 7. High-lying Kohn–Sham orbitals of $(CH_3)_2Cu^-$, $(CH_3)_2Ag^-$, and $(CH_3)_2Au^-$.

Scheme 9. Reductive Elimination of $(CH_3)_3 M^{III} \cdot L$ Complexes (M = Cu, Ag, Au)



organocuprate reagents as nucleophiles.⁹⁴ The high-lying 3d orbitals of copper are responsible for the high nucleophilicity of the copper(I) reagents, while the 4d and 5d orbitals of silver(I) and gold(I) are intrinsically low-lying (Figure 7). The lower energy levels of the 4d and 5d orbitals compared with the 3d orbital arise from the smaller d-d electron repulsions for the diffuse 4d and 5d orbitals than for the contracted 3d orbitals.²⁰¹ The difference in the magnitude of d-d repulsions increases from the early to the late transition metals and hence is significant for the Group 11 metals. Note that the 4d and 5d orbitals are rather close in energy. This is due to the relativistic effect raising the energy levels of the 5d orbitals of gold.^{202,203}

Another origin of the poor reactivities of organosilver and -gold reagents is the stability of the high-valent intermediates, that is, triorganosilver(III) and -gold(III) complexes. The R₃Ag(III) and R₃Au(III)-type complexes undergo reductive elimination less readily than the corresponding Cu(III) complex. Most notably, the reaction pathway for the reductive elimination of a triorganocopper-(III) complex is different from that of triorganosilver(III) and gold(III) complexes (Scheme 9). The reductive elimination of the R₃Cu(III)·L (L = PMe₃) complex occurs with retention of the ligand L. On the other hand, dissociation of the ligand L precedes the reductive elimination of the R₃Ag(III)·L and R₃Au(III)·L complexes, which goes through a Y-shaped TS. This theoretical picture supports an earlier suggestion based on experiments.¹⁹⁵ Scheme 10. Reaction Pathway of Conjugate Addition of Organozincate to $\alpha_{\beta}\beta$ -Unsaturated Carbonyl Compounds







The higher stability of the gold(III) intermediate partly results from the higher stability of the carbon—gold bond than the carbon—copper bond, which is due to the high relativistic effect in gold.

The difference between organocuprate (I) and organozinc(II) complexes also merits some discussion.^{173b} Although isoelectronic to Me₂Cu⁻, Me₂Zn has much lower-lying 3d orbitals than Me₂Cu⁻. In fact, the energy levels of the zinc 3d orbitals are much lower than the 2p orbital of the methyl ligands. The energy gap is so large that the HOMO of Me₂Zn mainly consists of the methyl 2p orbital. The methyl 2p orbital still represents the HOMO of Me₃Zn⁻ and Me₄Zn²⁻, although its energy level increases as the number of the methyl ligands increases.^{204,205} In this context, the reactivity of organozincate reagents was also theoretically studied. For instance, while organozincate reagents undergo conjugate addition to $\alpha_{,\beta}$ -unsaturated carbonyl compounds,²⁰⁶ the Zn(II) atom acts as a Lewis acid to the C=C bond and the low-lying 3d orbitals of zinc do not play any nucleophilic role in the reaction (Scheme 10).

4. ADDITION REACTIONS

Addition reactions across carbon–carbon double and triple bonds represent the archetypal reactivity of organocuprate(I) reagents and therefore are described below in some details. The addition of Me₂CuLi to acetylene is a well-known reaction and may appear to be the simplest model for a mechanistic study. This simplicity was found to be deceptive.

4.1. Carbocupration Reactions of Alkynes

4.1.1. Carbocupration of Acetylene. The addition of an organocuprate across an alkyne, known as "carbocupration", provides a reliable stereoselective route to *cis*-alkenylcopper(I) species, which can participate in further C–C bond formation as an alkenyl nucleophile.^{33,207,208} Like other organocuprate

Scheme 12. Reaction Pathway for the Carbocupration of Acetylene with $Me_2CuLi \cdot LiX$ (X = a Variety of Anionic Groups)



reactions, a crown ether dramatically slows down the reaction by strong coordination to the lithium cation.85 Apparently, the carbocupration reaction is a 1,2-addition reaction of R-Cu(I) across the C=C triple bond without redox reaction of the copper center.^{209,210} However, computational modeling of the addition of MeCu across acetylene (Scheme 11a) results in an unacceptably high activation energy (>40 kcal/mol) because the strong Me-Cu(I) bond (bond dissociation energy = 55 kcal/mol)²¹¹ needs to be directly cleaved.^{84a,85} The activation energy becomes much lower (\approx 20 kcal/mol) with Me₂Cu⁻ (Scheme 11b) and even lower (\approx 15 kcal/mol) when a Lewis acidic lithium atom is also allowed to be coordinated on the π -bond not engaged in bonding to the copper atom (Scheme 11c). In the latter case, the reaction course changes because of electron flow from the 3d orbital of the copper atom, and the addition of Me_2Cu^- (but not MeCu) occurs smoothly. Details are discussed below.

The presence of a Lewis acidic lithium cation in Scheme 11c is mandatory for the reaction of a lithium organocuprate cluster such as Me₂CuLi dimer or Me₂CuLi·LiCl (Scheme 12).⁸⁵ First, the cuprate forms a complex with acetylene through donation/ back-donation interactions (step i). The resulting cuprio(III) cyclopropene intermediate, assisted by coordination of the lithium cation to the olefinic π -bond, undergoes reductive elimination to form a C–C bond (steps ii–iv). The first product that forms transiently on the potential surface is a complex of MeCu and vinyllithium, which then undergoes transmetalation (step v) to give the expected vinyl methyl cuprate(I) product. Although the formation of the vinyllithium transient intermediate looks surprising, it is a logical consequence of the reductive elimination reaction (step iv) and serves as an important link to the conjugate addition reaction in which MeCu and lithium enolate forms as the final product.

The DCD character of the cuprio(III)cyclopropene intermediate is evident from its localized molecular orbitals (LMOs), which represent donation of the π -electrons of acetylene to copper (Figure 8a, LMO1) and back-donation of the $3d_{xz}$ electrons of copper to the π^* orbital of acetylene (LMO2). The intrinsically electron-deficient character of sp carbons is responsible for the strong back-donation, which allows the formation of the cuprio-(III)cyclopropene. Upon going to the TS (Figure 8b), the whole structure becomes desymmetrized. LMO1 in the π -complex becomes LMO3, responsible for bonding with the lithium atom, and LMO2 becomes LMO4 for bonding with the copper atom. LMO5 represents C–C bond formation between the incoming methyl group and the acetylenic carbon C².



Figure 8. Localized Kohn–Sham orbitals of the complex between Me₂CuLi·LiCl and acetylene. Positions of the lithium and chlorine atoms are not indicated for clarity. Migration of the lithium atom indicated by a broken arrow should occur readily in solution.





Besides simple and heteroatom-substituted alkynes,²⁰⁸ 1,2dienes,²¹² 1,3-dienes,²¹³ enynes,²¹⁴ and cyclopropenes²¹⁵ can participate in the carbocupration reaction without activation by electron-withdrawing substituents. Their reaction mechanisms remain unexplored but are likely to involve oxidative addition/ reductive elimination sequences. Simple, unactivated olefins are not electron deficient enough to allow facile back-donation and hence are not reactive.

4.1.2. Addition to Acetylenic Carbonyl Compounds. Addition of an organocuprate(I) reagent to an ynoate and an ynone has long been a mystery because of its chameleon reactivity, behaving like a stereoselective *syn*-carbocupration or a nonstereoselective conjugate addition (Scheme 13). Theory puts these two pathways into a single framework, hence revealing a mechanistic link between the two reactions that were once considered to be two different reactions.

Addition of a lithium organocuprate to an acetylenic ester (ynoate) followed by protonation affords an $\alpha_{\beta}\beta$ -unsaturated ester with *syn*-stereoselectivity at low temperature (typically -78 °C),

Scheme 14. Metamorphosis of Carbocupration into Conjugate Addition



while the reaction at higher temperature (e.g., 0 °C) leads to an E/Z mixture (Scheme 13a).^{32,216} The stereoselectivity is also affected by other factors, such as the solvent and the composition of the cuprate reagent.²¹⁷ Thus, the reaction is considered to proceed through a *syn*-carbocupration pathway, while the resulting alkenylcuprate may undergo E/Z isomerization via an allenolate species. The formation of alkenylcuprates was confirmed by NMR spectroscopy for a few cases.²¹⁷ On the other hand, the reaction of an acetylenic ketone (ynone) often gives an E/Z mixture of an α,β -unsaturated ketone in a rather uncontrollable manner (Scheme 13b).^{53,218} This suggests a lithium allenolate as the major intermediate, which may be derived from an alkenylcuprate initially formed via carbocupration. The allenolate intermediate was also confirmed experimentally for some cases.^{217,218a}

Scheme 13 suggests a strong connnection between the carbocupration and the conjugate addition, which leads to a small thought experiment that can be easily tested in silico (Scheme 14). What would happen if one replaces an acetylenic hydrogen atom in the transition structure of the carbocupration? Would this operation generate an α -lithio ketone that should undergo metamorphosis to create the TS of the conjugate addition? A brief computational optimization readily proves that this is indeed the case.

Theoretical analysis of the whole reaction pathway provided a unified mechanistic picture for the above transformations (Scheme 15).²¹⁹ The reactions were found to be *syn*-selective carbocupration reactions, and the loss of the stereoselectivity through formation of a lithium allenolate species occurs readily in the ynone reaction, while it is slow in the ynoate reaction. The alkenylcopper product in the ynoate reaction is not only

Scheme 15. Reaction Pathways of Organocuprate Addition to Alkynyl Carbonyl Compounds



Scheme 16. Kinetic Studies on Cuprate Conjugate Addition



thermodynamically more stable than the allenolate, but the activation energy to the latter is quite high because of the kinetic stability of the C–Cu(I) bond. On the other hand, in the ynone reaction, the allenolate is thermodynamically as stable as the alkenylcuprate and the barrier connecting the two is small. The computational results account for the experimental observations very well. Note that the regioselectivity of carbocupration of a heteroatom-substituted alkyne is generally controlled by electrostatic interaction in the TS, where the mode of polarization of the acetylenic triple bond plays a decisive role.^{82a,208} For example, an alkynyl ether affords a branched adduct because of mesomeric electron donation of the oxygen group,²²⁰ while an inductive effect of a silicon substituent gives rise to linear selectivity.²²¹

4.2. Conjugate Addition Reactions

4.2.1. Conjugate Addition to Enones. The conjugate addition reaction of organocuprates to enones and related α,β -unsaturated carbonyl compounds is undoubtedly the most versatile organocopper reaction and among the most useful C–C bond-forming reactions in organic synthesis. The mechanism of this reaction, among many organocuprate reactions, has been most extensively studied. The first kinetic study on the cuprate conjugate addition was performed on the reaction of Me₂CuLi and mesityl oxide in Et₂O, which exhibited first-order dependence on the enone concentration and more complex dependence on the cuprate dimer concentration (Scheme 16a).²²²





The observed kinetics suggests a mechanism involving reversible formation of a cuprate—enone complex followed by unimolecular conversion of the intermediate to the product. The experiments were performed at a synthetically unusual temperature (25 °C) at which the cuprate undergoes thermal decomposition. Kinetics experiments under synthetically more relevant conditions (-69 to -58 °C) were later performed on the reaction of 4,4-dimethyl-cyclohexen-2-one and Me₂CuLi·LiI in Et₂O (Scheme 16b).²²³ In the presence of an excess amount of the cuprate (≥ 2 equiv), the reaction rate exhibited first-order behavior (i.e., not affected by the cuprate concentration), indicating the intramolecular nature of the rate-determining step. The activation energy was determined to be ca. 18 kcal/mol. The magnitude of the preexponential term (In A = 16) also supports the intramolecular nature of the reaction.²²⁴

Several NMR studies on the intermediate complexes between organocuprates and $\alpha_{,\beta}$ -unsaturated carbonyl compounds have been reported (Chart 8).^{188,225–234} The common structural feature reported in these studies is a loosening of the C=Cbond in the π -complex, which was ascribed to π -complexation with the copper atom. Coordination of the carbonyl oxygen to the lithium atom was also indicated. While complexation of both the copper and lithium atoms was indicated, details of the aggregation structures of the cuprate-enone (enoate) complexes remained unclear with a few exceptions. Studies on the π -complexation between Me₂CuLi·LiX (X = I, CN) and 2-cyclohexenone in THF by the rapid-injection NMR technique led to a proposal of two types of cuprate—enone π -complexes (Chart 8e).²³⁰ In another example, the aggregation structure of the complex between Me₂CuLi(·LiX) and 10-methyl- $\Delta^{1,9}$ -2-octalone in Et₂O was studied in great detail (Chart 8f; see also Chart 8b).^{188,226} Thus, the presence of major (β -face) and minor (α -face) complexes was found, while the product analysis indicated exclusive methyl delivery from the β -face.²³⁵ Importantly, this observation was achieved in Et₂O, which is synthetically the most common solvent for standard conjugate addition, while most of the other NMR studies were performed in THF.

Kinetic isotope effects (KIEs) provided valuable mechanistic information on the rate-determining step of the reaction. Scheme 17. ¹³C KIEs for Conjugate Addition of Bu₂CuLi to 2-Cyclohexenone



Scheme 18. General Reaction Pathway of Organocuprate Conjugate Addition (S = Ethereal Solvent)^{*a*}



^{*a*} Coordinating solvent molecules on lithium atoms are omitted for clarity.

The reaction of Bu₂CuLi and 2-cyclohexanone exhibited significant ¹³C KIEs on the β -carbon atom (C³) of the enone and the α -carbon (C^a) of the incoming butyl group, while KIEs on the rest of the carbon atoms were much smaller or negligible (Scheme 17).²³⁶ This result strongly supports that the C–C bond-forming reductive elimination of an organocopper(III) intermediate is the rate-determining step of the reaction.

A general mechanistic picture of the reaction consistent with the accumulated experimental observations has been established through a series of theoretical studies (Scheme 18).^{86,89} While the reaction involves complicated equilibrium processes of the cuprate cluster (e.g., aggregation/disaggregation, structural reorganization, and complexation/decomplexation), the most important steps are oxidative addition of an enone to the cuprate to form a β -cuprio(III)enolate, and its reductive elimination to afford the conjugate adduct. The latter step requires the highest activation energy and hence is the rate- and stereochemistrydetermining step. Snapshots of reductive elimination process in conjugate addition of Me₂CuLi to methyl vinyl ketone are shown in Figure 9 (see the Supporting Information for a movie).

From a molecular orbital point of view, the conjugate addition reaction represents a typical transition metal/olefin reaction. One can draw a pair of symmetrical donation and back-donation schemes for Me₂Cu⁻ and ethylene (Figure 10a), which however does not happen because ethylene is not electron deficient enough to accept the d-electrons from copper. α,β -Unsaturated ketones on the other hand do form π -complexes, in which the donation/back-donation scheme is unsymmetrical, as shown in Figure 10b. One can view this π -complex also as a T-shaped Cu(III) complex containing an enolate moiety as a fourth ligand in a square-planar coordination sphere. Thus, the cuprateenone π -complex (Chart 8) and the β -cuprio(III)enolate are different representations of the same species. For the reductive elimination to take place, the Cu(III) center has to recover its d-electrons specifically from the Cu $-C(\beta)$ bond, because the two electrons localized in this bond have largely originated from the copper atom (Figure 10c). This process generates a vacant orbital on the C(β) atom, which is ready to accept the incoming R ligand to form the C-C bond. A similar reasoning was already advanced in Figure 8 for carbocupration.

Besides the $d-\pi^*$ interaction, the lithium atom in the organocuprate cluster also plays an important role in facilitating the oxidative addition of the cuprate. As mentioned in section 3.3, the importance of the lithium atoms and the cluster structure has been demonstrated experimentally.^{108,181} Note that evaluation of the solvation of lithium atoms is critical for the theoretical prediction of activation energies and KIEs (see Figure 11).⁸⁹

Given the accepted wisdom that a Cu(I) center prefers to form a π -complex with a C=C bond rather than with a C=O bond, the exclusive selectivity of an organocuprate for 1,4-addition over 1,2-addition appears obvious. Theoretical calculations on the reaction of an organocuprate cluster and acrolein support this conjecture, showing that the 1,4-addition pathway is overwhelmingly favored over the 1,2-addition pathway because of the much greater stability of the olefin π -complex (β -cuprio-(III)enolate) than the carbonyl π -complex (Scheme 19).²³⁷

A mechanism that involves single-electron transfer (SET) from Cu(I) to the enone substrate was proposed in the 1970s based on some experimental observations,²³⁸ for example, E/Z isomerization of the olefin moiety,²³⁹ correlation of the rate of conjugate addition with the reduction potential of the enone,²⁴⁰ and ring-opening of a β -cyclopropyl α , β -unsaturated ketone.²⁴¹ However, this proposal is no longer considered seriously with a few exceptions^{230b,242} because the observations can be accommodated with the inner-sphere mechanisms discussed above,^{48,222,228,243,244} and because direct evidence for the generation of radical intermediates from a cuprate and an enone has scarcely been obtained.^{245,246} The SET mechanism may, however, be involved in the reaction of exceptionally electrophilic substrates, for example, fullerenes,⁷⁸ fluorenone,²⁰ doubly activated olefins,²⁴⁷ and bromonaphthoquinone.²⁴⁸

4.2.2. Remote Conjugate Addition to Polyconjugated Carbonyl Compounds. The reaction of an organocuprate reagent with a carbonyl compound connected to an extended conjugation system may occur at a variety of positions. In many cases, the regioselectivity is poor, unpredictable, or highly dependent on the reaction conditions.^{48b,249} An exceptional substrate is a polyenynyl compound, in which the conjugation is terminated by a carbon–carbon triple bond. The conjugate addition results in selective or exclusive C–C bond formation at the terminal carbon and hence serves as a useful method for the synthesis of allenes (eq 1), and poses an interesting mechanistic question.^{7,250–252}

$$R \xrightarrow[n=0, 1, 2, 3]{n=0, 1, 2, 3} \xrightarrow{CO_2Et} \frac{1) Me_2CuLi}{2) H^+} \xrightarrow{Me}_{R} (1)$$

Experimental studies provided important pieces of information on the mechanism of the 1,6-addition reaction of organocuprates (Scheme 20). First, NMR studies indicated the presence of a cuprate–substrate complex, where the lithium and the copper atoms interact with the carbonyl oxygen and the nearby C=C double bond, respectively,²²⁷ which is a rather usual



Figure 9. Snapshots of reductive elimination process in the conjugate addition of Me₂CuLi dimer to methyl vinyl ketone as studied by the intrinsic reaction coordinate analysis. Color code: green, copper; orange, lithium; gray, carbon; white, hydrogen; red, oxygen.



Figure 10. Schematic representations of FMO interactions in (a) cuprate–olefin complex, (b) cuprate–enone complex, and (c) its reductive elimination TS.



Figure 11. Transition state of the reaction of 4,4-dimethylcyclohex-2en-1-one with Me₂CuLi·LiCl solvated with four molecules of dimethyl ether. Adapted with permission from ref 13c. Copyright 2009 John Wiley & Sons.

behavior (cf. Chart 8). An allenylcopper(III) complex was proposed as a putative intermediate prior to C-C bond

Scheme 19. Preferred 1,4-Addition over 1,2-Addition of Organocuprate to Acrolein



formation but could not be experimentally observed. Second, kinetic experiments showed first-order rate dependence on the cuprate—substrate complex and gave an activation energy of ca. 17 kcal/mol.²²³ The magnitude of the preexponential factor of the Arrhenius plot also supported the intramolecular nature of the reaction. Third, ¹³C KIEs were observed on the C4 and C5 atoms of the Michael acceptor and the incoming alkyl carbon,²⁵³ while their magnitude was much smaller than in the cases of ordinary 1,4-addition (and other reactions) where C–C bond formation is the rate-determining step. KIEs on the rest of the carbon atoms were rather negligible.

A general mechanistic framework for the remote conjugate addition, which is consistent with the above experimental data, was established by theoretical studies (Scheme 21a).^{253,254} The interaction of a cuprate with the substrate initially generates a β -cuprio(III)enolate. Good agreement of the experimental and computational ¹³C NMR data suggests that this β -cuprio(III)enolate is the cuprate—substrate complex observed in the experiment. This intermediate undergoes sequential migration of the Cu(III) center via σ/π -allylcopper(III) intermediates with modest activation energies until the metal atom reaches the terminal alkyne group. The resulting σ/π -allenylcopper(III) intermediate is kinetically unstable because of the structural strain and undergoes rapid reductive elimination to yield the allene product. The calculated ¹³C KIEs for the Cumigration TS compare favorably with the experimental values

Scheme 20. Experimental Mechanistic Studies on 1,6-Addition to Ethyl 6,6-Dimethylhept-2-en-4-ynoate



Scheme 21. General Reaction Pathway of Remote Conjugate
Addition of Organocuprate (a) and TSs and Calculated ¹³ C
KIEs for Cu-Migration and Reductive Elimination Steps



(Scheme 21b; see also Scheme 20), while the ¹³C KIEs calculated for the bond-forming carbon atoms are too large. Therefore, the rate-determining step of the reaction is probably the Cu-migration step rather than the final reductive elimination step.

5. SUBSTITUTION REACTIONS

5.1. S_N2 Alkylation Reactions

 $S_N 2$ alkylation of alkyl halides, tosylates, epoxides, and aziridines is an important class of reaction. Several pieces of mechanistic information have been obtained from experiments. The $S_N 2$ alkylation reactions of secondary alkyl bromide and tosylate with Ph₂CuLi take place with inversion of the configuration of the electrophilic carbon center (eqs 2 and 3),^{24,255} while the reaction of a secondary alkyl iodide leads to a racemic

product (eq 4).^{43c} The reaction rates for substitution of alkyl halide and tosylate with R₂CuLi are both first order with respect to both the R₂CuLi dimer and the electrophile.^{148,255} H/D and ¹²C/¹³C KIEs for the reaction of Me₂CuLi·LiI·PBu₃ and methyl iodide and tosylate were studied, which suggested that the rate-determining step of the reaction is the displacement of the leaving group.²⁵⁶ The importance of the Lewis acidity of the lithium cation was illustrated by observations such as the lack of reactivity of RCu and RCu·PBu₃ toward epoxides²⁵⁷ and the retardation of the S_N2 alkylation by a crown ether.¹⁸² Exclusive formation of a cross-coupling product (R–R') from R₂CuLi and R'–X is also an important mechanistic feature of the reaction.¹⁹⁵



The formation of a square-planar Cu(III) intermediate in the S_N2 alkylation was confirmed by the NMR spectroscopic observation of tri- and tetra-alkylcopper(III) species at -100 °C (Scheme 22).^{168,169} The formation of *trans*-[EtMe₂CuX]⁻ species was observed in the reaction of EtI with a series of Gilman cuprates R_2 CuLi·LiX (X = I, CN, SCN, SPh). In the presence of excess cuprate, these species are converted to a more stable tetraalkylcuprate(III) species, that is, [EtMe₃Cu]⁻. Trimethylcyanocuprate(III) was also observed in the reaction of MeI with Me₂CuLi·LiCN. The *trans* relationship of the R ligands of the cuprate reagent is retained during the oxidative addition, and hence the resulting Cu(III) complex features *cis*-orientation of the R and R' (from electrophile) ligands. This coordination geometry accounts for the exclusive formation of a cross-coupling product (R-R')upon reductive elimination, while some of the copper(III) species show configurational instability and hence give a homocoupling product.^{168,258} Note that a dialkylaurate(I) reagent and an alkyl iodide react in a similar fashion to produce a square-planar trialkylgold(III) complex R₂R'Au^{III}·L, which is, in contrast to the Cu(III) analogue, thermally stable (see section 3.5).^{194–196}

Theoretical studies on the reactions of alkyl halides (CH₃I and CH₃Br) with lithium organocuprate clusters revealed mechanistic details of this class of organocuprate reactions that agree well with the experiments (Scheme 23).¹⁸² Thus, the two major elementary steps of the reaction are the rate-determining displacement of the leaving group (i.e., oxidative addition) by a nucleophilic copper(I) atom and subsequent reductive elimination of the resulting trialkylcopper(III) intermediate. The oxidative addition is driven by the efficient overlap of the copper $3d_{z^2}$ orbital of the linear R₂Cu⁻ geometry and the C-Y σ^* orbital (Figure 12; see also Figure 2a). The presence of the lithium atom in the cuprate assists the C-Y bond cleavage by coordinating to the leaving Y atom. Such a push-pull mode of substrate activation is a common feature in nucleophilic organocopper reactions. The calculated KIE values for the reaction of CH₃I showed good agreement with the experimental data.

Scheme 22. Observation of Square-Planar Tri- and Tetraalkylcopper(III) Species



Scheme 23. Reaction Pathway of Substitution of Alkyl Electrophile (R'-Y) with Organocuprate





Figure 12. Localized Kohn–Sham orbital in the $S_N 2$ reaction between a cyanocuprate MeCu(CN)Li·LiMe and MeBr. For the cyanocuprate, see section 6.3.2. Adapted with permission from ref 13c. Copyright 2009 John Wiley & Sons.

The rate-determining displacement of the leaving group leads to the formation of a T-shaped trialkylcopper(III) intermediate, which is coordinated by a fourth ligand (L) in a square-planar geometry. The fourth ligand, depending on the reaction conditions (cuprate composition, additive, solvent), may be anionic (e.g., halide, cyanide, thiolate, alkyl) or neutral (e.g., ethereal solvent, phosphine). The linear geometry of the R_2Cu^- moiety in the oxidative addition step is reflected in the copper(III) complex, which is characterized by the trans-orientation of the two R groups and the cis-orientation of the R and R' groups. Thus, reductive elimination of the copper(III) complex exclusively affords the cross-coupling product.

Note that a SET mechanism was proposed for some cases, where stereorandomization of the electrophilic carbon center was observed (e.g., secondary alkyl iodide; see eq 4).^{43c,259,260} However, the scope of the SET mechanism is considered to be limited; it should operate only when the electrophile is prone to generate an alkyl radical.

A similar reaction pathway was revealed for the ring-opening alkylation of an epoxide with a Gilman reagent.^{182b} The configuration of the electrophilic carbon center is significantly inverted

Scheme 24. Opening of Cyclohexene Oxide with R₂CuLi







in the TS. This stereochemical feature is responsible for the transdiaxial opening of cyclohexene oxide derivatives that has been widely observed (Scheme 24),²⁶¹ and this TS leading to the trans-diaxial product takes a chairlike conformation, while the diequatorial TS is characterized by a less stable twisted boat conformation. The effect of BF₃, a commonly used Lewis acid to accelerate the epoxide-opening reaction,¹⁸⁶ is discussed in Section 6.1.

5.2. Allylic Substitution Reactions

Regio- and stereoselective substitution of allylic electrophiles such as halides and esters with an organocopper reagent provides an invaluable synthetic tool. The reaction is mechanistically much more complicated than the substitution reaction of an alkyl halide because the C-C bond formation can take place a priori at the position α or γ to the leaving group, and on the face anti or syn to the leaving group. An illustrative example of this complexity is shown in eq 5. Thus, the reaction of a dialkylcuprate with *cis*-5-methyl-2-cyclohexenyl acetate takes place with *anti*-stereoselectivity but not regioselectively,²⁶² whereas a heterocuprate MeCu(CN)Li undergoes the reaction in an anti- and γ -selective (i.e., *anti*-S_N2') manner.²⁶³ General trends of stereoand regioselectivity in allylic substitution may be summarized as follows. (1) anti-Selectivity is generally observed, while syn-S_N2' selectivity is achieved only with a substrate containing a leaving group that can coordinate to the copper atom. $^{68,264-266}$ (2) The regioselectivity for a Gilman cuprate (R₂CuLi) is dependent on the substrate rather than the reaction conditions. (3) The regioselectivity and the $S_N 2'$ selectivity in particular often depend on the

choice of the reagents and the reaction conditions.^{41,53,96,267–269} No rational explanation existed until a theoretical study suggested a rationale on the basis of the molecular orbital analysis.



An empirical mechanistic analysis on the basis of experimental regio- and stereoselectivities used to assume the following processes: (1) Displacement of the leaving group by the cuprate in an *anti* fashion to generate a π -allylcopper(III) intermediate; (2) equilibration of the π -allylcopper(III) intermediate with σ -allylcopper(III) intermediates; and (3) reductive elimination of the σ -allylcopper(III) intermediates to afford the allylation products (Scheme 25).^{96,262b,267,270} The presence of π - and σ -allylcopper(III) intermediates and the equilibrium between them were indirectly suggested from the product ratio in the reaction of a diallylcuprate reagent and an allyl ester²⁷¹ and directly shown by a low-temperature NMR study (Chart 7e).¹⁷¹ Nonetheless, these studies did not provide insights into the origin of the regio-and stereoselectivities.

Scheme 26 summarizes the nonregiospecific reaction pathway of the substitution reaction of a homocuprate and allyl acetate, as revealed by the theoretical studies.¹⁷⁸ First, the homocuprate reversibly forms a square-planar olefin π -complex, which then irreversibly releases an acetate anion in an *anti* fashion with the assistance of the lithium cation (oxidative addition), providing a symmetrical π -allylcopper(III) complex (Scheme 26a). The *anti*elimination pathway is preferred to the *syn*-elimination pathway because it enjoys effective overlap of the copper 3d_{xz} orbital and the C=C $\pi^*/$ C-O σ^* mixed orbital (see section 3.2.2), although the *syn*-elimination may be favored if the copper reagent is coordinated to the leaving group.

The π -allylcopper(III) complex equilibriates with a less stable σ -allylcopper(III) complex with the assistance of a fourth ligand (e.g., solvent molecule, Scheme 26b).¹⁸⁹ Both the π -allyl and σ -allylcopper(III) species can undergo reductive elimination, while the reaction of the former is kinetically favorable. The TS of the reductive elimination of the π -allylcopper(III) species is structurally similar to an enyl [$\sigma + \pi$] complex.¹⁹⁰ The molecular orbital interactions involved in the π -allylcopper(III) complex and its reductive elimination were discussed earlier in section 3.4.

The above mechanism accounts for the lack of regiospecificity in the reaction of a homocuprate and a symmetrically substituted allylic electrophile (cf. eq 5). If the allylic electrophile is substituted differently at the α - and/or γ -positions, the regioselectivity is determined in the reductive elimination step.¹⁸⁹ A systematic study on substituted π -allylcopper(III) complexes showed that reductive elimination at the unsubstituted position (C³) is generally preferred and that the rate of reductive elimination increases with an electron-donating substituent (Scheme 27). The calculated activation energy for reductive elimination at each allylic terminus correlates well with the Hammett σ_p^+ constant, indicating the significance of the resonance effect. Note the similarity between the π -allylcopper(III) complex containing an electron-donating substituent (e.g., OSiMe₃, OMe) and the β -cuprio enolate intermediate of the conjugate addition reaction (Scheme 18).

A heterocuprate such as a cyanocuprate can undergo oxidative addition of allyl acetate by two diastereomeric pathways. Theoretical studies indicated that the γ -selectivity observed in the experiment (eq 5) originates from the FMO interaction in this step (Scheme 28).¹⁷⁸ As discussed earlier, the HOMO of a bent $RCu(CN)^{-}$ fragment is more extended in the direction opposite to the CN ligand because of its lower σ -donor ability (Figure 5). On the other hand, the LUMO of allyl acetate is more extended on the γ position, as shown by a simple MO diagram (Scheme 28b). Hence, the TS with the R ligand on the γ side enjoys better FMO interaction than its diastereomer (Scheme 28c), leading to an envl $[\sigma + \pi]$ -type allylcopper(III) complex in which the copper atom is σ -bonded to the γ carbon. The allylcopper-(III) complex is configurationally stable and thus undergoes reductive elimination exclusively at the γ position. Note that the lower σ -donor ability of the CN and related ligands makes the corresponding heterocuprates less nucleophilic and hence less reactive toward oxidative addition. On the other hand, such ligands accelerate the reductive elimination step by destabilizing the corresponding allylcopper(III) intermediates.^{178,180b}

An interesting reaction of a dialkylcuprate (R_2CuM) and perfluoroallyl iodide that exclusively afforded a homocoupling product R-R has been reported (Scheme 29).²⁷² This unusual selectivity can be ascribed to the reluctance of the highly electron-withdrawing perfluoroallyl group to take part in reductive elimination of a copper(III) intermediate, $Me_2(C_3F_5)C$, a well-known effect of highly electron-deficient groups in organotransition metal chemistry.⁹⁷

5.3. Substitution on sp² Carbon Atoms

5.3.1. Substitution on Alkenyl Halides. Nucleophilic substitution on an alkenyl or acyl sp²-carbon atom has great historical value because it paved the way to the palladium-catalyzed cross-coupling between main-group organometallics and sp² halide electrophiles.²⁷³ The substitution reaction of an alkenyl halide initially reported in 1967 changed the accepted wisdom that a nucleophilic substitution on an unactivated sp² carbon is synthetically impractical.^{21a} This report preceded, by several years, the discoveries of cross-coupling reactions of sp² electrophiles with iron,²⁷⁴ nickel,²⁷⁵ and palladium catalysts.²⁷⁶ The reaction features the retention of the double bond geometry,²⁷⁷ and a mechanism widely accepted until recently involves insertion of the Cu(I) atom into the sp² carbon–halogen bond (oxidative addition) followed by reductive elimination of the resulting alkenylcopper(III) intermediate (Scheme 30).²⁷⁸

The accumulated theoretical knowledge on the reaction of a polymetallic organocuprate cluster suggested significant modification of this accepted mechanism and led to a new mechanism outlined in Scheme 31.¹⁷⁹ First, the cuprate forms a π -complex with the alkenyl bromide, and significant charge transfer from the cuprate to the substrate occurs at this stage. It is therefore necessary to view the π -complex as a cuprio(III)cyclopropane, and the C–Br bond cleavage can readily occur through two pathways, one denoted as a three-centered pathway and the other as an eliminative pathway, as illustrated in Scheme 31. The former pathway involves insertion of the copper atom into the C–Br bond followed by reductive elimination of the resulting alkenylcopper(III) intermediate, while in the latter pathway, Liassisted elimination of the bromide anion and C–C bond formation occur concomitantly. Theoretical study and ¹³C KIE

Scheme 26. Non-regioselective Reaction Pathway for Substitution of Allyl Acetate with R₂CuLi Dimer



Scheme 27. Reductive Elimination of Unsymmetrically Substituted *π*-Allylcopper(III) Complex



X = $OSiMe_3$, OMe, Me, Ph, CO_2Me , NO_2

experiments suggested that the eliminative pathway is a favored pathway (Scheme 32). Back-donation from the Cu $3d_{xz}$ orbital to the C=C π^*/C -Br σ^* mixed orbital is the driving force of the C-Br bond cleavage (section 3.2.2).

The theoretical study on the cuprate reaction revealed several important mechanistic issues in the oxidative addition of an alkenyl or aryl electrophile to a d¹⁰ transition metal complex, namely, (1) formation of a π -complex prior to C–X bond cleavage;^{93,279} (2) intrinsic mechanistic dichotomy (three-centered vs eliminative) of C–X bond cleavage;²⁸⁰ and (3) assistance of C–X bond cleavage by a Lewis acid. This mechanistic framework offers a useful guideline for the design of catalytic processes involving oxidative addition as a critical elementary step and led to a successful computational design of a highly active nickel catalyst featuring a hydroxyphosphine ligand. This ligand allowed smooth cross-coupling of unreactive aryl electrophiles with Grignard reagents (Scheme 33).⁹² Mechanistic studies on this system indicated that the C–X bond activation was achieved efficiently through cooperative action of nucleophilic nickel(0) and Lewis acidic magnesium(II) centers.

Scheme 28. Stereospecific Reaction Pathways of Substitution of Allyl Acetate with Cyanocuprate and Schematic Representations of FMO Interaction Involved



5.3.2. Substitution on Acyl Electrophiles. The substitution reaction of an acid chloride with an organocuprate reagent,

Scheme 29. Reaction of Organocuprate with Allyl- and Pentafluoroallyl Iodide



Scheme 30. Conventional Mechanism of Substitution Reaction of Alkenyl Halide with Organocuprate



Scheme 31. Reaction Pathways for Substitution of Alkenyl Bromide with R₂CuLi Dimer



developed in the early 1970s, offers a versatile method for the synthesis of ketones owing to its compatibility with a series of functional groups, including ketones, nitriles, and esters.³⁰ The substitution of a thioester, reported shortly after the acid chloride reaction, further expanded the scope of the organocuprate reaction.³¹ While catalytic cross-coupling reactions of acyl electrophiles have emerged,²⁸¹ the stoichiometric reactions remain useful for their high reliability.²⁸²

The reaction pathway of the substitution of an acyl electrophile with an organocuprate depends on the nature of the leaving group (Scheme 34).²⁸³ Because a thiolate anion has a high affinity to a copper atom, the reaction of a thioester involves insertion of the copper atom into the C–S bond. On the other hand, an acid chloride reacts via an eliminative pathway Scheme 32. Experimental and Computational ¹³C KIEs for the Reaction of 1-Bromocyclooctene and Me₂CuLi (the Computational Data Obtained on the Basis of the Eliminative Pathway in Scheme 31)







(cf. Scheme 31) because the chloride anion can enjoy better electrostatic interaction with the lithium cation.

6. REACTIVITY OF MODIFIED ORGANOCOPPER REAGENTS

Besides the standard Gilman cuprates, a wide variety of modified organocuprate reagents have served as useful reagents for C-C bond formation. The modifiers, typically Lewis acidic or basic additives, are employed for acceleration and/or regio-, stereo-, and chemoselectivity control of the reaction. In this section, mechanisms behind some representative cases including the BF₃ effect, Me₃SiCl effect, dummy ligand effect, and cyano-Gilman cuprate are discussed (sections 6.1-6.3). An organocopper species generated in a copper-catalyzed (asymmetric) reaction of an organometallic reagent (e.g., Mg, Zn, Al) can also be regarded as a modified organocuprate reagent. Thus, the mechanisms for copper-catalyzed asymmetric C-C bond-forming reactions will be discussed in section 6.4. In addition, the mechanisms of miscellaneous reactions involving organocopper intermediates and Cu(I)/Cu(III) redox processes will also be briefly discussed (section 6.5).

6.1. Lewis Acid-Modified Organocopper Reagents

A Lewis acidic additive such as BF₃ dramatically increases the reaction rate and changes the selectivity of conjugate addition of an organocopper reagent to an unsaturated carbonyl compound, as discovered by Yamamoto in the late 1970s.^{41,42} Structural analysis of the BF₃-complexed organocopper reagent did not allow rationalization of the effect.²⁸⁴ Because the rate-determining step of the conjugate addition is the reductive elimination of the copper(III) intermediate, one possible effect of BF₃ is the acceleration of this step (see section 4.2.1). A theoretical model study of the interaction.¹⁶⁶ The electronegative fluoride

Scheme 34. Substitution Reaction of Organocuprate and Acyl Electrophile



Scheme 35. Complexation of R₃Cu(III) Species with BF₃, and Proposed Mechanism for Rate Acceleration of Conjugate Addition by BF₃



Scheme 36. Mechanism of Acceleration of Epoxide Alkylation by BF₃



ligand coordinates to the Lewis acidic Cu(III) center, while the Lewis acidic boron atom interacts with one of the methyl ligands (Scheme 35a). The interaction is so strong that the resulting complex is better described as $R_2FCu(III) \cdot BF_2R$ rather than $R_3Cu(III) \cdot BF_3$. This complex is kinetically unstable toward reductive elimination, because of the low electron density of the copper atom. Overall, BF_3 thermodynamically traps the $R_3Cu(III)$ species and makes it kinetically labile, which may Scheme 37. Conjugate Addition of $Me_2CuLi \cdot LiI$ to 2-Cyclohexenone in the Presence of Me_3SiCN



account for the accelerated conjugate addition (Scheme 35b). Naturally, the role of BF_3 to activate the carbonyl group to facilitate the oxidative addition cannot be entirely discounted.

 BF_3 may act directly on the electrophile and accelerate the ring-opening alkylation of an epoxide,¹⁸⁶ in which the displacement of the oxygen atom with Cu is the rate-determining step (see section 5.1).^{182b} A plausible pathway for BF_3 participation in the reaction is shown in Scheme 36. The cooperative interaction of BF_3 fluorine and boron atoms with the cuprate and epoxide is responsible for the acceleration of the C–O bond cleavage.

6.2. Me₃SiCl-Modified Organocopper Reagents

Since the independent discoveries by Nakamura/Kuwajima,⁴⁵ Corey,⁴⁸ and Alexakis,⁴⁹ chlorotrimethylsilane (Me₃SiCl) has been a standard reagent for acceleration of conjugate addition reactions. The effect was first reported for copper-catalyzed conjugate additions of zinc homoenolates (eq 6)⁴⁵ and was followed by applications to Grignard-based organocopper reagents^{46,47} and stoichiometric lithium organocuprates.^{48–52} Acceleration of conjugate additions and modification of their stereoselectivities by means of silylating agents is now well established. Me₃SiCl was also used to switch the chemoselectivity of organocuprate reactions. The competitive reaction of an allyl phosphate and an enone with the standard copper reagent is dominated by the allylic substitution, whereas the addition of Me₃SiCl completely alters the chemoselectivity (eq 7).^{56b}



The mechanistic origin of this acceleration effect has been the subject of considerable debate.^{48,285–287} A recent experimental study suggested that the reaction involves silulation of an organo-copper–enone π -complex (β -cuprioenolate; see section 4.2.1).

Scheme 38. ¹³C and ¹⁷O KIEs for Me₃SiCl-Assisted Conjugate Addition of Dibutylcuprate to 2-Cyclohexenone



Scheme 39. Selective Ligand Transfer in Conjugate Addition of Mixed Organocuprate



Thus, an intermediate in the silvlative conjugate addition reaction was spectroscopically observed at -100 °C (Scheme 37).¹⁶⁷ First, the Gilman cuprate Me₂CuLi·LiI and 2-cyclohexenone form a well-known type of π -complex. Upon the addition of Me₃SiCN, the π -complex is converted to a square-planar trialkylcyanocuprate(III) species with concomitant silvlation of the oxygen atom. When warmed to -80 °C, the Cu(III) complex containing a silvl enol ether moiety undergoes reductive elimination to give the conjugate addition product. The same Cu(III) complex is obtained from 2-cyclohexenone and a reagent consisiting of Me₂CuLi·LiCN and Me₃SiCl.

A few other mechanistic studies have been reported. A positive correlation between the silylating ability of the reagent and the magnitude of rate acceleration was demonstrated, which strongly suggests that the rate-determining step of the reaction is the silylation step rather than the C–C bond-forming step.²⁸⁸ Studies of KIEs also supported this conjecture (Scheme 38).²⁸⁹ Thus, the reaction of a dibutylcuprate and 2-cyclohexenone in the presence of Me₃SiCl exhibited a significant ¹⁷O KIE, while ¹³C KIEs, particularly those at the C³ and C^a atoms, were much smaller than observed in the ordinary conjugate addition (Scheme 17). Further studies are, however, still needed to address mechanistic details.

6.3. Ligand-Modified Organocopper Reagents

6.3.1. Dummy Ligand Effect. A homocuprate reagent R_2 CuLi can transfer only one of the two R groups to the electrophilic substrate, and the other one is lost as an unreactive RCu species. This intrinsic reactivity is particularly problematic when the R group is precious. To solve this problem, a mixed organocuprate R(X)CuLi, in which the X group acts as a nontransferable dummy ligand, was first introduced by Corey in 1972 (X = alkynyl; Scheme 39).³⁴ The selectivity of intramolecular ligand transfer of mixed organocuprates was systematically studied,³⁵ which suggested that the general order of ligand transferability is *n*-Bu \approx *sec*-Bu > *t*-Bu \gg Ph > alkynyl^{35a} and alkenyl > Me \gg alkynyl.^{35b,c} Together with these studies,

synthetically useful mixed organocuprates containing a series of dummy ligands including alkynyl,^{35a,36} cyano,³⁷ phenylthio,³⁸ alkoxy,³⁹ dialkylamino,⁴⁰ phosphido,⁴⁰ and trimethylsilylmethyl²⁹⁰ groups have been developed. The dummy ligand approach also led to the invention of chiral mixed organocuprates, which serve as reagents for enantioselective conjugate addition.²⁹¹

A systematic theoretical study on the reactivity of heterocuprates in the context of allylic substitution and conjugate addition reactions revealed several factors that control transferability of ligands on cuprates (Schemes 40 and 41).¹⁸⁰ Analysis of the reductive elimination of Me(X)Cu(η^3 -allyl) demonstrated that the Me-allyl bond formation is preferred to X-allyl bond formation for the common dummy ligands, that is, $X = C \equiv CH$, CN, SMe, and CH₂SiMe₃ (Scheme 40a). In contrast, reductive elimination of an alkenyl group is much easier than that of a methyl group. The ligand transfer selectivity for $X = C \equiv CH$, CN, and SMe is ascribed to the weaker σ -donation ability of these ligands compared with that of the Me ligand. Thus, the stronger trans influence of the Me ligand than of the X ligand results in the envl $[\sigma + \pi]$ geometry of the allylcopper(III) complex, which is more amenable to Me-allyl reductive elimination (Scheme 40b; see also Figure 5). On the other hand, when $X = CH_2SiMe_3$ or alkenyl, the allylcopper(III) complex takes a symmetric π -allyl geometry. The slow transfer of the CH₂SiMe₃ ligand is ascribed to the destabilizing 4-electron interaction between the Cu $3d_{xy}$ orbital and the Si-C σ orbital, while the fast transfer of the alkenyl group is due to participation of the C=C π orbital (Scheme 41c,d).

A further model study on the reductive elimination of β -cuprio(III)enolates derived from heterocuprates provided additional reasons for the ligand transfer selectivity in conjugate addition (Scheme 41). Thus, the Cu(III) complex leading to the alkyl ligand transfer is more stabilized than its isomer leading to the X ligand (alkynyl, cyano, alkylthio) transfer because of stronger electrostatic interaction of the X ligand with the lithium cation than of the alkyl ligand (Scheme 41a,b; see also Scheme 6). Thus, the ligand transfer selectivity for such dummy ligands is thermodynamically controlled. As described for the allylic substitution reaction in section 5.2, dummy ligands play decisive roles not only in the group-transfer selectivity but also in the regio- and stereoselectivity of the reaction.

6.3.2. Cyano-Gilman Cuprates. In 1981, Lipshutz and coworkers introduced a cyano-Gilman cuprate R₂CuLi·LiCN, a reagent formed by addition of 2 equiv of RLi to CuCN, to organocopper chemistry.^{43,44} This reagent exhibits higher reactivity than the corresponding Gilman cuprate R₂CuLi in certain reactions, for example, substitution reactions of secondary alkyl halides. The cyano-Gilman cuprate also shows some unusual reactivity (e.g., deprotonation of an acetylenic proton, 1,2addition to a carbonyl group) that is not observed with the Gilman cuprate, suggesting that a minute amount of alkyllithium is generated in equilibrium with the major R_2Cu^- species.²⁹² Structural studies on the Gilman and cyano-Gilman cuprates showed that both reagents share the same dimeric core structure [R₂CuLi]₂ but differ in their propensity to form higher aggregate structures (see section 2),^{154–156} yet such structural features were not proven to have direct connection to their reactivities.

Theoretical studies suggested a possible origin of the higher reactivity of the cyano-Gilman cuprate in $S_N 2$ alkylation (Scheme 42).²⁹² Computational comparison of the reactivity of a homodimer [Me₂CuLi]₂, a LiCN-bridged species Me₂CuLi·LiCN,¹⁵⁷ and a MeLi-bridged species MeCu(CN)Li·LiMe toward methyl bromide revealed that the latter two species undergo nucleophilic displacement of MeBr with much lower activation energies than for the homodimer. In particular, MeCu-(CN)Li·LiMe, while much less thermodynamically stable, was suggested to be as reactive as Me₂CuLi·LiCN. The kinetic importance of the thermodynamically less stable isomer was also suggested for the conjugate addition reaction.²⁹³ The study suggested that a minor constituent of organocopper(I) aggregates can be the true reactive species in some cases.²⁹⁴

6.4. Catalytic (Asymmetric) Organocopper Reactions

While Grignard reagents readily undergo 1,2-addition to carbonyl compounds, organozinc reagents are rather unreactive nucleophiles by themselves. Both of them undergo conjugate addition and allylic substitution in the presence of a small amount of an inorganic copper salt through in situ generation of a highly reactive organocopper(I) species. In the presence of an optically active ligand, the reaction serves as a useful method for asymmetric synthesis. Their reaction mechanisms have long remained obscure, while a few specific systems of conjugate addition 64b,295,296 and allylic substitution reactions 96 and the structures of precatalytic copper-ligand complexes²⁹⁷⁻³⁰⁰ have been experimentally studied. Nonetheless, it is widely believed that the stoichiometric and catalytic reactions share the same mechanistic principles. Therefore, catalytic cycles consisting of transmetalation, oxidative addition, and reductive elimination are considered to be plausible for copper-catalyzed conjugate addition 64b,295d,296,301 and allylic substitution (Scheme 43; see also Scheme 2),⁹⁶ while little consensus has been reached on the rate-limiting step of the catalytic cycles.^{295c,d,296} It is generally believed that the reactions operate on the Cu(I)/Cu(III) catalytic cycle even when a copper(II) salt is used as a precatalyst.

As discussed earlier with Scheme 2, the transmetalation step is considered to give a monoorganocuprate $[RCuX(L^*)]^-$ when organozinc and -aluminum reagents are used or when Grignard reagents are used in low concentration or in the presence of an external ligand (L^*) such as phosphines and *N*-heterocyclic carbenes.^{96,296} On the other hand, a homocuprate R_2Cu^- may be generated when an excess amount of a Grignard reagent is used without an external ligand, as suggested from the similar reactivity and selectivity observed for such catalytic reactions and reactions of a Gilman homocuprate.^{96a}

In light of the chemistry of stoichiometric reactions (vide supra), the oxidative addition step must be reversible for the conjugate addition (Scheme 43a) and irreversible for the allylic substitution (Scheme 43b). This difference may affect the selectivity of the reactions. For instance, the stereochemistry determining step for the conjugate addition is probably the reductive elimination step, while the regio- and stereochemistry of the allylic substitution may be determined in the oxidative addition step. Thus, the $S_N 2'$ -selectivity generally observed in catalytic allylic substitution^{64a,b,65} would originate from the electronic effect of a heterocuprate species, as discussed in section 5.2. Note that the conjugate addition is often accompanied by isomerization of the double bond geometry of an enone/enoate substrate,^{295e,296} which is consistent with the reversibility of the oxidative addition step forming a Cu(III) intermediate.

In analogy to the reaction mechanism of a lithium organocuprate, aggregation of nucleophilic copper and Lewis acidic





Scheme 41. Ligand Transfer Selectivity in Conjugate Addition and its Rationale



main-group metal atoms has been considered essential for the reactivity and selectivity of catalytic organocopper species. For example, a mechanistic study on asymmetric conjugate addition of a Grignard reagent catalyzed by a chiral copper—diphosphine complex suggested that the reactive species is a bromide-bridged Cu(I)/Mg(II) bimetallic complex (Scheme 44).²⁹⁶ This complex has been proposed to undergo oxidative addition of an enone (enoate) through cooperative actions of the Cu(I) and Mg(II) centers, which is followed by rate-limiting reductive elimination.

The concept of bimetallic cooperativity of copper and Lewis acidic main-group metals helps the design of enantioselective



copper catalysis. For example, chiral aminohydroxyphosphine (PON) ligands, which can chelate both nucleophilic copper(I) and Lewis acidic zinc(II) atoms, show excellent enantioselectivities in conjugate addition and allylic substitution reactions (eqs 8 and 9).³⁰² Computational modeling of the plausible stereochemistry-determining TSs suggested cooperation of the copper and zinc centers in both the substrate activation and the stereochemical control (Chart 9).



6.5. Other Reactions Involving the Cu(I)/Cu(III) Redox Process

As has been discussed throughout this review, Cu(I)/Cu(III) redox is a common key process involved in organocuprate reactions, where copper 3d orbitals play a critical role. A few other copper-mediated/catalyzed reactions have been proposed to involve a similar redox process on the basis of experimental and theoretical studies. A representative example of such

Scheme 43. Possible Catalytic Cycles for Copper-Catalyzed (Asymmetric) Conjugate Addition (a) and Allylic Substitution $(b)^a$



 a R = alkyl, alkenyl, or aryl ligand; X = nontransferable anion (e.g., halide, heteroatom anion, cyanide); L* = (chiral) ligand; M = main-group metal (e.g., Mg, Zn, Al).

Scheme 44. Proposed Catalytic Cycle for Conjugate Addition of Grignard Reagent Catalyzed by Chiral Copper-Diphosphine Complex



reactions is the Ullmann-type coupling reaction of an aryl halide and a heteroatom nucleophile (eq 10), in particular, coppercatalyzed C–N bond formation.^{303–305} Lines of evidence including kinetic data, characterization of relevant Cu(III) complexes, and computational analysis have indicated a catalytic cycle involving a Cu(I)/Cu(III) redox process, as simplistically illustrated in Scheme 45.^{162,306,307} Thus, the reaction involves three important elementary steps, that is, (1) formation of a copper-(I) amide species from a copper(I) halide, an amine, and a base; (2) oxidative addition of an aryl halide to the copper(I) amide to give a copper(III) species; and (3) C–N reductive elimination to give the product and regenerate the copper(I) halide. Chart 9. TS Models for Cu/PON-Catalyzed Conjugate Addition (left) and Allylic Substitution (right) of Organozinc Reagent



Scheme 45. General Catalytic Cycle for Copper-Catalyzed Ullmann-type C–N Bond Formation



Scheme 46. General Catalytic Cycle for Copper-Catalyzed Cyclopropanation



One can find a parallelism between this catalytic cycle and the catalytic cycles for conjugate addition and allylic substitution (see Scheme 43). However, in light of the diversity of catalytic systems and nucleophiles for the Ullmann-type reaction, the generality of the Cu(I)/Cu(III) mechanism is not clear.³⁰⁸ An alternative mechanism involving a SET process is also possible.³⁰⁹



Another important reaction involving Cu(I)/Cu(III) redox reactions is a copper-catalyzed olefin cyclopropanation reaction via a copper carbenoid species (eq 11).³¹⁰ With a chiral copper(I) catalyst, the reaction serves as a useful method for the enantioselective synthesis of cyclopropanes. Considerable success has been achieved with chiral anionic or neutral bidentate ligands such as salicylaldimine, semicorrine, and bisoxazoline. Scheme 46 shows a generally accepted mechanism, which is drawn for the reaction employing an anionic bidentate ligand L₂. Thus, the reaction involves two major steps, that is, formation of a copper—carbene complex from a copper(I) catalyst and a diazo



Figure 13. MO-based rationale for the geometry of the copper–carbene complex.

Scheme 47. Proposed Mechanism for Copper-Catalyzed Alkyne/Azide Cycloaddition



compound, and transfer of the carbene ligand to an olefin. The copper carbene complex features a rather short copper–carbene bond, as demonstrated by experiments³¹¹ and computation,³¹² which indicates significant back-donation of the copper 3d electrons to the vacant p orbital of the carbene ligand. Thus, the formal oxidation state of the complex may be regarded as Cu(III).

$$R^{1} \xrightarrow{\mathsf{N}_{2}} + \underbrace{\mathsf{N}_{2}}_{\mathsf{CO}_{2}} \xrightarrow{\mathsf{Cu}-\mathsf{L}^{*}} \underset{\mathsf{R}^{1}}{\overset{\mathsf{CO}_{2}}{\longrightarrow}} (11)$$

The geometry of the copper carbene complex deserves further comments from a molecular orbital point of view. Thus, experimental and theoretical studies invariably showed that the carbene ligand is perpendicular to the plane made by the copper atom and the bidentate ligand.^{311,312} This geometry can be rationalized with the aid of FMO analysis, discussed earlier in section 2. With its bent geometry, the HOMO of the L₂Cu fragment mainly consists of the Cu $3d_{xz}$ orbital. Thus, back-donation from copper to the carbene p orbital is achieved most effectively when the carbene ligand is perpendicular to the L₂Cu fragment (Figure 13).^{312e}

Copper-catalyzed alkyne/azide [3 + 2] cycloaddition, known as a "click" reaction,³¹³ has also been proposed to involve a Cu(I)/Cu(III) redox process on the basis of theoretical and experimental studies (Scheme 47).³¹⁴ The proposed catalytic cycle is initiated by the formation of a copper(I) acetylide from a copper(I) catalyst and a terminal alkyne. Coordination of an azide to the copper(I) acetylide followed by cyclization affords a highly strained, cyclic copper(III) vinylidene species, which readily decomposes into a triazolylcopper(I) complex. Protonation of the Cu–C bond affords the cycloadduct and regenerates the catalyst. Copper(I) acetylide and copper(III) vinylidene species might also be involved in other copper-catalyzed reactions of acetylene, for example, dimerization of acetylene known as the Nieuwland reaction. $^{\rm 315}$

7. CONCLUDING REMARKS

Nucleophilic organocopper(I) reagents and catalysts have long been used as the most synthetically useful and versatile species in transition metal-mediated/catalyzed organic synthesis. Mechanisms of organocopper(I)-mediated C-C bond-forming reactions commonly involve three elementary steps: namely, transmetalation with main-group organometallics; oxidative addition of an electrophile to Cu(I); and reductive elimination of the resulting organocopper(III) species. The high synthetic versatility of organocopper reagents originates from several electronic and structural features. The polarizable and highenergy 3d orbitals of the copper atom in the Cu(I), d^{10} electronic configuration enable efficient inner-sphere charge transfer upon interaction with an electrophile, which leads to the formation of an organocopper(III) intermediate. The instability of the Cu-(III), d^8 electronic configuration, then results in facile C-C bond-forming reductive elimination. The ability of organocuprates to form a variety of aggregate structures with Lewis acids and Lewis bases is also critical for the reaction to be successful. Lewis acidic metal atoms (including countercations) not only activate the electrophile and thereby facilitate the oxidative addition, but also may bind to the organocopper(III) intermediate to promote the reductive elimination. Lewis basic anions and ligands connect the nucleophilic copper atom and Lewis acidic cations so that various events take place within such a supramolecular complex. Such complexes are often important for regio- and stereoselectivity of C-C bond formation.

A review in Organic Reactions published in 1992 listed three mechanistic possibilities of conjugate addition of a cuprate to an α,β -unsaturated ketone, namely, single-electron transfer, carbocupration, and nucleophilic copper mechanisms.⁵ After extensive experimental studies in the past 20 years supported by the computer-assisted theoretical analysis, it is now established beyond any doubt that the nucleophilic copper mechanism is the one operating in a majority of the reactions. Given the ever-increasing diversity of organocopper reactions,⁶⁴⁻⁷⁷ we hope that the fundamental mechanistic frameworks discussed in this review will help understanding of new reactivity of organocopper reactions and designing of new reactions mediated or catalyzed by copper and other late transition metals. Finally, the expected scarcity of chemical elements in future society and the need to utilize base metals instead of precious metals¹⁵ will cause researchers in the catalysis field to focus again on the value of organocopper chemistry in the coming decades.

ASSOCIATED CONTENT

Supporting Information

Cartesian coordinates of representative optimized structures in the organocuprate reaction mechanisms, and a movie of the reductive elimination process in the conjugate addition reaction (cf. Figure 9). This material is available free of charge via the Internet at http://pubs.acs.org.

AUTHOR INFORMATION

Corresponding Author

*E-mail: nakamura@chem.s.u-tokyo.ac.jp.

BIOGRAPHIES



Naohiko Yoshikai received his B.Sc. (2000), M.Sc. (2002), and Ph.D. degrees (2005) from the University of Tokyo under the guidance of Professor Eiichi Nakamura. Then he was appointed as Assistant Professor of Chemistry at the same institute. In 2009, he moved to Singapore to start his independent research group at Nanyang Technological University as an Assistant Professor, receiving the Singapore National Research Foundation Fellowship. His research interests are focused on the development and mechanistic study of new transition metalcatalyzed reactions and their synthetic applications.



Eiichi Nakamura received his Ph.D. from Tokyo Institute of Technology. He first took an academic position at this Institute and in 1995 moved to the University of Tokyo. He has been honored with the Chemical Society of Japan Award (2003), the Humboldt Research Award (2006), the Medal with Purple Ribbon from the Japanese Government (2009), and Arthur C. Cope Scholar Award of the American Chemical Society (2010). He is an Elected Fellow of the American Association for the Advancement of Science (1998), a Fellow of the Royal Society of Chemistry (2005), an Honorary Foreign Member of the American Academy of Arts and Sciences (2008), and an Honorary Member of the Israel Chemical Society (2009). His interests cover the fields of physical organic, synthetic, organometallic, bioorganic, computational/theoretical chemistry, and electron microscopy, all of which focus on reactive intermediates.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

We thank the co-workers whose names are listed in the references for their enthusiastic contributions during the 20 years of our investigations on the organocopper reaction mechanisms. Partial support of this work by MEXT, Japan (KAKENHI Specially Promoted Research for E.N., No. 22000008) and NRF, Singapore (NRF-RF2009-05 for N.Y.) is gratefully acknowledged.

REFERENCES

(1) Normant, J. F. Synthesis 1972, 63.

(2) (a) Posner, G. H. Org. React. 1972, 19, 1. (b) Posner, G. H. Org. React. 1975, 22, 253.

(3) Yamamoto, Y. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1986, 25, 947.

(4) Nakamura, E. Synlett 1991, 539.

(5) Lipshutz, B. H.; Sengupta, S. Org. React. 1992, 41, 135.

(6) Organocopper Reagents, A Practical Approach; Taylor, R. J. K., Ed.; Oxford University Press: Oxford, 1994.

(7) Krause, N.; Gerold, A. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1997, 36, 186.
(8) Modern Organocopper Chemistry; Krause, N., Ed.; Wiley-VCH: Weinheim, 2002.

(9) The Chemistry of Organocopper Compounds: Part 1 and Part 2; Rappoport, Z.; Marek, I., Eds.; Wiley: Chichester, 2009.

(10) Power, P. P. Prog. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 39, 75.

(11) (a) van Koten, G.; James, S. L.; Jastrzebski, J. T. B. H. In *Comprehensive Organometallic Chemistry II*; Abel, E. W.; Stone, F. G. A.; Wilkinson, G., Eds.; Pergamon: Oxford, 1995; Vol. 3, pp 57–133. (b) Jastrzebski, J. T. B. H.; van Koten, G. In *Modern Organocopper Chemistry*; Krause, N., Ed.; Wiley-VCH: Weinheim, 2002; pp 1–44. (c) van Koten, G.; Jastrzebski, J. T. B. H. In *The Chemistry of Organocopper Compounds: Part 1*; Rappoport, Z.; Marek, I., Eds.; Wiley: Chichester, 2009; pp 23–143.

(12) (a) Gschwind, R. M. Chem. Rev. 2008, 108, 3029. (b) Gärtner, T.; Gschwind, R. M. In *The Chemistry of Organocopper Compounds: Part 1*; Rappoport, Z.; Marek, I., Eds.; Wiley: Chichester, 2009; pp 163–215.

(13) (a) Nakamura, E.; Mori, S. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2000, 39, 3750. (b) Mori, S.; Nakamura, E. In Modern Organocopper Chemistry; Krause, N., Ed.; Wiley-VCH: Weinheim, 2002; pp 315–346. (c) Nakamura, E.; Yoshikai, N. In The Chemistry of Organocopper Compounds: Part 1; Rappoport, Z.; Marek, I., Eds.; Wiley: Chichester, 2009; pp 1–21.

(14) Woodward, S. Chem. Soc. Rev. 2000, 29, 393.

(15) Nakamura, E.; Sato, K. Nat. Mater. 2011, 10, 158.

(16) Kharasch, M. S.; Tawney, P. O. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1941, 63, 2308.

(17) Munch-Petersen, J. J. Org. Chem. 1957, 22, 170.

(18) Gilman, H.; Jones, R. G.; Woods, L. A. J. Org. Chem. 1952, 17, 1630.

(19) Costa, G.; Camus, A.; Gatti, L.; Marsich, N. J. Organomet. Chem. 1966, 5, 568.

(20) House, H. O.; Respess, W. L.; Whitesides, G. M. J. Org. Chem. 1966, 31, 3128.

(21) (a) Corey, E. J.; Posner, G. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1967, 89, 3911.
(b) Corey, E. J.; Posner, G. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1968, 90, 5615.

(22) Whitesides, G. M.; San Filippo, J., Jr.; Casey, C. P.; Panek, E. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1967**, 89, 5302.

(23) (a) Surry, D. S.; Spring, D. R. Chem. Soc. Rev. 2006, 35, 218. (b)

Aves, S. J.; Spring, D. R. In *The Chemistry of Organocopper Compounds: Part 1*; Rappoport, Z.; Marek, I., Eds.; Wiley: Chichester, 2009; pp 585–602.

(24) Whitesides, G. M.; Fischer, W. F., Jr.; San Filippo, J., Jr.; Bashe, R. W.; House, H. O. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1969**, *91*, 4871.

(25) Johnson, C. R.; Dutra, G. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1973, 95, 7777.
(26) (a) Anderson, R. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1970, 92, 4978. (b) Herr,

R. W.; Johnson, C. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1970**, 92, 4979. (c) Rickborn, B.; Gerkin, R. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1971**, 93, 1693. (d) Wieland, D. M.; Johnson, C. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1971**, 93, 3047. (27) Staroscik, J; Rickborn, B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1971, 93, 3046.

(28) (a) Rona, P.; Tökes, L.; Tremble, J.; Crabbé, P. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. **1969**, 43. (b) Anderson, R. J.; Henrick, C. A.; Siddall, J. B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1970**, 92, 735.

(29) (a) Rona, P.; Crabbé, P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1968**, 90, 4733. (b) Rona, P.; Crabbé, P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1969**, 91, 3289.

(30) (a) Posner, G. H.; Whitten, C. E. Tetrahedron Lett. 1970, 4647.
(b) Jallabert, C.; Luongthi, N. T.; Riviere, H. Bull. Soc. Chim. Fr. 1970, 797. (c) Posner, G. H.; Whitten, C. E.; McFarland, P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1972, 94, 5106.

(31) Anderson, R. J.; Henrick, C. A.; Rosenblum, L. D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1974, 96, 3654.

(32) (a) Corey, E. J.; Katzenellenbogen, J. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1969, 91, 1851. (b) Siddall, J. B.; Biskup, M.; Fried, J. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1969, 91, 1853. (c) Klein, J.; Turkel, R. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1969, 91, 6186.

(33) Alexakis, A.; Normant, J.; Villieras, J. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1976**, 3461.

(34) Corey, E. J.; Beames, D. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1972, 94, 7210.

(35) (a) Mandeville, W. H.; Whitesides, G. M. J. Org. Chem. 1974, 39, 400. (b) House, H. O.; Chu, C. Y.; Wilkins, J. M.; Umen, M. J. J. Org. Chem. 1975, 40, 1460. (c) Posner, G. H.; Whitten, C. E.; Sterling, J. J.; Brunelle, D. J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1974, 2591.

(36) (a) House, H. O.; Umen, M. J. J. Org. Chem. **1973**, 38, 3893. (b) Corey, E. J.; Floyd, D.; Lipshutz, B. H. J. Org. Chem. **1978**, 43, 3418.

(37) Gorlier, J. P.; Hamon, L.; Levisalles, J.; Wagnon, J. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1973, 88.

(38) Posner, G. H.; Whitten, C. E.; Sterling, J. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1973, 95, 7788.

(39) Posner, G. H.; Whitten, C. E. Tetrahedron Lett. 1973, 1815.

(40) (a) Bertz, S. H.; Dabbagh, G.; Villacorta, G. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc.
1982, 104, 5824. (b) Bertz, S. H.; Dabbagh, G. J. Chem. Soc. Chem.
Commun. 1982, 1030.

(41) (a) Maruyama, K.; Yamamoto, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1977, 99, 8068. (b) Yamamoto, Y.; Yamamoto, S.; Yatagai, H.; Maruyama, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1980, 102, 2318.

(42) Yamamoto, Y.; Maruyama, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 3240.
(43) (a) Lipshutz, B. H.; Wilhelm, R. S.; Floyd, D. M. J. Am. Chem.

(45) (a) Expande, B. H., Willelli, R. S., Hoyd, D. W. J. Inn. Chem.
 Soc. 1981, 103, 7672. (b) Lipshutz, B. H.; Kozlowski, J.; Wilhelm, R. S.
 J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 2305. (c) Lipshutz, B. H.; Wilhelm, R. S.;
 J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 4696. (d) Lipshutz, B. H.; Wilhelm, R. S.;
 Kozlowski, J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1982, 23, 3755.

(44) Lipshutz, B. H.; Wilhelm, R. S.; Kozlowski, J. A. Tetrahedron 1984, 40, 5005.

(45) Nakamura, E.; Kuwajima, I. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 3368.

(46) Enda, J.; Kuwajima, I. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 5495.

(47) Nakamura, E.; Matsuzawa, S.; Horiguchi, Y.; Kuwajima, I. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1986**, *27*, 4029.

(48) (a) Corey, E. J.; Boaz, N. W. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 6015.
(b) Corey, E. J.; Boaz, N. W. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 6019.

(49) Alexakis, A.; Berlan, J.; Besace, Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 1986, 27, 1047.

(50) (a) Horiguchi, Y.; Matsuzawa, S.; Nakamura, E.; Kuwajima, I. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1986**, *27*, 4025. (b) Matsuzawa, S.; Horiguchi, Y.; Nakamura, E.; Kuwajima, I. *Tetrahedron* **1989**, *45*, 349.

(51) Linderman, R. J.; Godfrey, A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1986, 27, 4553.

(52) Nakamura, E. In Organocopper Reagents; Taylor, R. J. K., Ed.;

Oxford University Press: Oxford, 1994; pp 129–142. (53) (a) Nakamura, E.; Aoki, S.; Sekiya, K.; Oshino, H.; Kuwajima, I.

(3) (a) Rukamura, E.; Ruka, S.; Sckiya, K.; Osmiro, H.; Ruwamira, I.
 J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 8056. (b) Nakamura, E.; Sekiya, K.;
 Kuwajima, I. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 337. (c) Sekiya, K.; Nakamura,
 E. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 5155. (d) Nakamura, E.; Sekiya, K.; Arai,
 M.; Aoki, S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 3091.

(54) (a) Ochiai, H.; Tamaru, Y.; Tsubaki, K.; Yoshida, Z. J. Org. Chem. 1987, 52, 4418. (b) Tamaru, Y.; Tanigawa, H.; Yamamoto, T.; Yoshida, Z. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1989, 28, 351.

(55) (a) Knochel, P.; Yeh, M. C. P.; Berk, S. C.; Talbert, J. J. Org.
 Chem. 1988, 53, 2390. (b) Knochel, P.; Singer, R. D. *Chem. Rev.* 1993, 93, 2117.

(56) (a) Arai, M.; Nakamura, E.; Lipshutz, B. H. J. Org. Chem. 1991,
56, 5489. (b) Arai, M.; Lipshutz, B. H.; Nakamura, E. Tetrahedron 1992,
48, 5709.

(57) Yoshifuji, M.; Loots, M. J.; Schwartz, J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1977, 1303.

(58) Lipshutz, B. H.; Ellsworth, E. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 7440.

(59) Wipf, P.; Smitrovich, J. H. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 6494.

(60) Ibuka, T.; Minakata, H. Synth. Commun. 1980, 10, 119.

(61) Takai, K.; Oshima, K.; Nozaki, H. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1981, 54, 1281.

(62) (a) Ireland, R. E.; Wipf, P. J. Org. Chem. **1990**, 55, 1425. (b) Wipf, P.; Smitrovich, J. H.; Moon, C. W. J. Org. Chem. **1992**, 57, 3178.

(63) (a) Wipf, P. Synthesis **1993**, 537. (b) Rosenker, C. J.; Wipf, P. In *The Chemistry of Organocopper Compounds: Part 1*; Rappoport, Z.; Marek, I., Eds.; Wiley: Chichester, 2009; pp 443–525.

(64) (a) Alexakis, A.; Bäckvall, J.-E.; Krause, N.; Pàmies, O.; Diéguez,
M. Chem. Rev. 2008, 108, 2796. (b) Harutyunyan, S. R.; Hartog, T. D.;
Geurts, K.; Minnaard, A. J.; Feringa, B. L. Chem. Rev. 2008, 108, 2824.
(c) Yamada, K.; Tomioka, K. Chem. Rev. 2008, 108, 2874. (d) Shibasaki,
M.; Kanai, M. Chem. Rev. 2008, 108, 2853. (e) Teichert, J. F.; Feringa,
B. L. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2010, 49, 2486.

(65) (a) Spino, C. In *The Chemistry of Organocopper Compounds: Part 2*; Rappoport, Z.; Marek, I., Eds.; Wiley: Chichester, 2009; pp 603–692. (b) Polet, D.; Alexakis, A. In *The Chemistry of Organocopper Compounds: Part 2*; Rappoport, Z.; Marek, I., Eds.; Wiley: Chichester, 2009; pp 693–730.

(66) Deutsch, C.; Krause, N.; Lipshutz, B. H. *Chem. Rev.* **2008**, *108*, 2916.

(67) Riant, O. In *The Chemistry of Organocopper Compounds: Part 2;* Rappoport, Z.; Marek, I., Eds.; Wiley: Chichester, 2009; pp 731–774.

(68) Breit, B.; Schmidt, Y. Chem. Rev. 2008, 108, 2928.

(69) (a) Takaya, J.; Tadami, S.; Ukai, K.; Iwasawa, N. Org. Lett. 2008, 10, 2697. (b) Ohishi, T.; Nishiura, M.; Hou, Z. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2008, 47, 5792. (c) Yamamoto, Y.; Kirai, N.; Harada, Y. Chem. Commun. 2008, 2010. (d) Ohmiya, H.; Yokobori, U.; Makida, Y.; Sawamura, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2010, 132, 2895. (e) Ohmiya, H.; Yokokawa, N.; Sawamura, M. Org. Lett. 2010, 12, 2438. (f) Whittaker, A. M.; Rucker, R. P.; Lalic, G. Org. Lett. 2010, 12, 3216. (g) Yang, C.-T.; Zhang, Z.-Q.; Liu, Y.-C.; Liu, L. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2011, 50, 3904. (h) Takatsu, K.; Shintani, R.; Hayashi, T. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2011, 50, 5548. (i) Ohishi, T.; Zhang, L.; Nishiura, M.; Hou, Z. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2011, 50, 8114. (j) Shintani, R.; Takatsu, K.; Takeda, M.; Hayashi, T. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2011, 50, 8656.

(70) (a) Tomita, D.; Yamatsugu, K.; Kanai, M.; Shibasaki, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2009, 131, 6946. (b) Lee, K.-S.; Hoveyda, A. H. J. Org. Chem.
2009, 74, 4455. (c) Herron, J. R.; Russo, V.; Valente, E. J.; Ball, Z. T. Chem.—Eur. J. 2009, 15, 8713. (d) Li, D.; Ohmiya, H.; Sawamura, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2011, 133, 5672.

(71) (a) Goossen, L. J.; Rodríguez, N.; Goossen, K. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. **2008**, 47, 3100. (b) Goossen, L. J.; Florence, C.; Goossen, K. Isr. J. Chem. **2010**, 50, 617.

(72) Daugulis, O.; Do, H.-Q.; Shabashov, D. Acc. Chem. Res. 2009, 42, 1074.

(73) (a) Zhang, L.; Cheng, J.; Ohishi, T.; Hou, Z. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2010, 49, 8670. (b) Yao, T.; Hirano, K.; Satoh, T.; Miura, M. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2011, 50, 2990.

(74) Furuya, T.; Kamlet, A. S.; Ritter, T. Nature 2011, 473, 470.

(75) (a) Zhang, C.-P.; Wang, Z.-L.; Chen, Q.-Y.; Zhang, C.-T.; Gu,
Y.-C.; Xiao, J.-C. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2011, 50, 1896. (b) Morimoto,
H.; Tsubogo, T.; Litvinas, N. D.; Hartwig, J. F. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.
2011, 50, 3793. (c) Tomashenko, O. A.; Escudero-Adán, E. C.;
Belmonte, M. M.; Grushin, V. V. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2011, 50, 7655.
(d) Popov, I.; Lindeman, S.; Daugulis, O. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2011, 133, 9286.

(76) (a) Xu, J.; Fu, Y.; Luo, D.-F.; Jiang, Y.-Y.; Xiao, B.; Liu, Z.-J.; Gong, T.-J.; Liu, L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2011**, 133, 15300. (b) Parsons, A. T.; Buchwald, S. L. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. **2011**, 50, 9120. (c) Wang, X.; Ye, Y.; Zhang, S.; Feng, J.; Xu, Y.; Zhang, Y.; Wang, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2011**, 133, 16410. (77) (a) Phipps, R. J.; Grimster, N. P.; Gaunt, M. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc.
2008, 130, 8172. (b) Phipps, R. J.; Gaunt, M. J. Science 2009, 323, 1593.
(c) Duong, H. A.; Gilligan, R. E.; Cooke, M. L.; Phipps, R. J.; Gaunt, M. J. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2011, 50, 463. (d) Bigot, A.; Williamson, A. E.; Gaunt, M. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2011, 133, 13778. (e) Harvey, J. S.; Simonovich, S. P.; Jamison, C. R.; MacMillan, D. W. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2011, 133, 13782. (f) Zeng, X.; Ilies, L.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2011, 133, 17638.

(78) (a) Sawamura, M.; Iikura, H.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 12850. (b) Sawamura, M.; Iikura, H.; Hirai, A.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1998, 120, 8285.

(79) (a) Matsuo, Y.; Nakamura, E. *Chem. Rev.* **2008**, *108*, 3016. (b) Nakamura, E.; Isobe, H. *Acc. Chem. Res.* **2003**, *36*, 807.

(80) Lipshutz, B. H.; Kozlowski, J. A.; Breneman, C. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 3197.

(81) Koga, N.; Morokuma, K. Chem. Rev. 1991, 91, 823.

(82) (a) Nakamura, E.; Miyachi, Y.; Koga, N.; Morokuma, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 6686. (b) Nakamura, E.; Nakamura, M.; Miyachi, Y.; Koga, N.; Morokuma, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 99. (c) Nakamura, M.; Nakamura, E.; Koga, N.; Morokuma, K. J. Chem. Soc. Faraday Trans. 1994, 90, 1789. (d) Mori, S.; Nakamura, M.; Nakamura, E.; Koga, N.; Morokuma, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 5055.

(83) Kubota, K.; Mori, S.; Nakamura, M.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1998, 120, 13334.

(84) (a) Nakamura, M.; Nakamura, E.; Koga, N.; Morokuma, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1993**, 115, 11016. (b) Mori, S.; Kim, B. H.; Nakamura, M.; Nakamura, E. Chem. Lett. **1997**, 1079.

(85) Nakamura, E.; Mori, S.; Nakamura, M.; Morokuma, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1997**, 119, 4887.

(86) (a) Nakamura, E.; Mori, S.; Morokuma, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1997**, 119, 4900. (b) Mori, S.; Nakamura, E. Chem.—Eur. J. **1999**, 5, 1534.

(87) (a) Nakamura, E.; Hirai, A.; Nakamura, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc.
1998, 120, 5844. (b) Hirai, A.; Nakamura, M.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1999, 121, 8665. (c) Hirai, A.; Nakamura, M.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 11791.

(88) (a) Yamanaka, M.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2001, 123, 1703. (b) Nakamura, E.; Yoshikai, N.; Yamanaka, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2002, 124, 7181. (c) Ammal, S. C.; Yoshikai, N.; Inada, Y.; Nishibayashi, Y.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2005, 127, 9428. (d) Nakamura, E.; Yoshikai, N.; Yamanaka, M.; Ojima, I.; Morokuma, K. Organometallics 2006, 25, 3867.

(89) Yamanaka, M.; Nakamura, E. Organometallics 2001, 20, 5675.

(90) Nakamura, M.; Hirai, A.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2003, 125, 2341.

(91) Yamanaka, M.; Inagaki, A.; Nakamura, E. J. Comput. Chem. 2003, 24, 1401.

(92) (a) Yoshikai, N.; Mashima, H.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2005**, 127, 17978. (b) Yoshikai, N.; Matsuda, H.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2009**, 131, 9590.

(93) Yoshikai, N.; Matsuda, H.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2008, 130, 15258.

(94) Nakanishi, W.; Yamanaka, M.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2005, 127, 1446.

(95) Pérez, M.; Fañanás-Mastral, M.; Bos, P. H.; Rudolph, A.; Harutyunyan, S. R.; Feringa, B. L. *Nat. Chem.* **2011**, *3*, 377.

(96) (a) Bäckvall, J. E.; Sellen, M.; Grant, B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 6615.
(b) Persson, E. S. M.; Vanklaveren, M.; Grove, D. M.; Bäckvall, J. E.; van Koten, G. Chem.—Eur. J. 1995, 1, 351.

(97) Hartwig, J. F. Organotransition Metal Chemistry: From Principles

to Catalysis; University Science Books: Herndon, VA, 2010.

(98) Reed, A. E.; Curtiss, L. A.; Weinhold, F. Chem. Rev. 1988, 88, 899.

(99) Snyder, J. P. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 1995, 34, 80.

(100) Kaupp, M.; von Schnering, H. G. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 1995, 34, 986.

(101) Bode, B. M.; Gordon, M. S. J. Mol. Graphics Modell. 1998, 16, 133.

(102) van Koten, G.; Noltes, J. G. J. Chem. Soc. Chem. Commun. 1972, 940. (103) van Koten, G.; Jastrzebski, J. T. B. H.; Muller, F.; Stam, C. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1985**, 107, 697.

- (104) van Koten, G.; Jastrzebski, J. T. B. H.; Noltes, J. G. J. Organomet. Chem. 1977, 140, C23.
- (105) Lorenzen, N. P.; Weiss, E. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 1990, 29, 300.
- (106) Olmstead, M. M.; Power, P. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 8008.
- (107) Davies, R. P.; Hornauer, S.; White, A. J. P. Chem. Commun. 2007, 304.
- (108) John, M.; Auel, C.; Behrens, C.; Marsch, M.; Harms, K.; Bosold, F.; Gschwind, R. M.; Rajamohanan, P. R.; Boche, G. *Chem.*— *Eur. J.* **2000**, *6*, 3060.
 - (109) Olmstead, M. M.; Power, P. P. Organometallics 1990, 9, 1720.
- (110) Snyder, J. P.; Tipsword, G. E.; Spangler, D. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1992**, *114*, 1507.
- (111) Snyder, J. P.; Spangler, D. P.; Behling, J. R.; Rossiter, B. E. J. Org. Chem. **1994**, *59*, 2665.
- (112) Bohme, M.; Frenking, G.; Reetz, M. T. Organometallics 1994, 13, 4237.
- (113) Stemmler, T. L.; Barnhart, T. M.; Penner-Hahn, J. E.; Tucker, C. E.; Knochel, P.; Bohme, M.; Frenking, G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1995**, *117*, 12489.
 - (114) Snyder, J. P.; Bertz, S. H. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, 4312.
- (115) Bertz, S. H.; Vellekoop, A. S.; Smith, R. A. J.; Snyder, J. P. Organometallics 1995, 14, 1213.
- (116) (a) Kronenburg, C. M. P.; Jastrzebski, J. T. B. H.; Boersma, J.;
 Lutz, M.; Spek, A. L.; van Koten, G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2002, 124, 11675.
 (b) Kronenburg, C. M. P.; Amijs, C. H. M.; Jastrzebski, J. T. B. H.; Lutz,
 M.; Spek, A. L.; van Koten, G. Organometallics 2002, 21, 4662.
- (117) Olmstead, M. M.; Power, P. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 4135.
- (118) Khan, S. I.; Edwards, P. G.; Yuan, H. S. H.; Bau, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 1682.
 - (119) Hwang, C.-S.; Power, P. P. Organometallics 1999, 18, 697.
- (120) (a) Davies, R. P.; Hornauer, S.; Hitchcock, P. B. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2007, 46, 5191. (b) Bomparola, R.; Davies, R. P.; Hornauer, S.; White, A. J. P. Dalton Trans. 2009, 1104.
- (121) Martin, S. F.; Fishpaugh, J. R.; Power, J. M.; Giolando, D. M.; Jones, R. A.; Nunn, C. M.; Cowley, A. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1988**, 110, 7226.
- (122) (a) Haywood, J.; Morey, J. V.; Wheatley, A. E. H.; Liu, C.-Y.; Yasuike, S.; Kurita, J.; Uchiyama, M.; Raithby, P. R. *Organometallics* **2009**, *28*, 38. (b) Ito, M.; Hashizume, D.; Fukunaga, T.; Matsuo, T.; Tamao, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2009**, *131*, 18024.
- (123) Hope, H.; Olmstead, M. M.; Power, P. P.; Sandell, J.; Xu, X. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1985**, 107, 4337.
- (124) Eaborn, C.; Hitchcock, P. B.; Smith, J. D.; Sullivan, A. C. J. Organomet. Chem. 1984, 263, C23.
- (125) (a) Ashby, E. C.; Lin, J. J.; Watkins, J. J. J. Org. Chem. 1977, 42, 1099. (b) Ashby, E. C.; Lin, J. J. J. Org. Chem. 1977, 42, 2805.
- (126) (a) Westmijze, H.; Kleijn, H.; Meijer, J.; Vermeer, P. Recl. Trav. Chim. Pays-Bas 1981, 100, 98. (b) Clive, D. L. J.; Farina, V.; Beaulieu, P. L. J. Org. Chem. 1982, 47, 2572.
 - (127) Ashby, E. C.; Watkins, J. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1977, 99, 5312.
 - (128) Bertz, S. H.; Dabbagh, G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 3668.
- (129) Cabezas, J. A.; Oehlschlager, A. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1997, 119, 3878.
- (130) Hwang, C.-S.; Power, P. P. Bull. Korean Chem. Soc. 2003, 24, 605.
- (131) Eaborn, C.; Hill, M. S.; Hitchcock, P. B.; Smith, J. D. Organometallics 2000, 19, 5780.
- (132) Boche, G.; Bosold, F.; Marsch, M.; Harms, K. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. **1998**, 37, 1684.
- (133) Bosold, F.; Marsch, M.; Harms, K.; Boche, G. Z. Krist-New Cryst. Stuct. 2001, 216, 143.
- (134) Eaborn, C.; El-Hamruni, S. M.; Hill, M. S.; Hitchcock, P. B.; Smith, J. D. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 2002, 3975.
 - (135) Hwang, C.-S.; Power, P. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1998, 120, 6409.

- (136) Bertz, S. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 5470.
- (137) Kronenburg, C. M. P.; Jastrzebski, J. T. B. H.; Spek, A. L.; van Koten, G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1998**, 120, 9688.
 - (138) Bertz, S. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 4031.
 - (139) Krause, N. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 1999, 38, 79.
- (140) Bertz, S. H.; Nilsson, K.; Davidsson, O.; Snyder, J. P. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 1998, 37, 314.
- (141) Mobley, T. A.; Muller, F.; Berger, S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1998, 120, 1333.
- (142) Stemmler, T.; Penner-Hahn, J. E.; Knochel, P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 348.
- (143) Barnhart, T. M.; Hui, H.; Penner-Hahn, J. E. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, 4310.
- (144) Huang, H.; Liang, C. H.; Penner-Hahn, J. E. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 1998, 37, 1564.
- (145) Huang, H.; Alvarez, K.; Lui, Q.; Barnhart, T. M.; Snyder, J. P.; Penner-Hahn, J. E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1996**, 118, 8808.
- (146) Dieter, R. K.; Hanks, T. W.; Lagu, B. Organometallics 1992, 11, 3549.
- (147) Eriksson, J.; Arvidsson, P. I.; Davidsson, O. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 9310.
- (148) Pearson, R. G.; Gregory, C. D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1976, 98, 4098.
- (149) Gerold, A.; Jastrzebski, J. T. B. H.; Kronenburg, C. M. P.; Krause, N.; van Koten, G. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 1997, 36, 755.
- (150) Lipshutz, B. H.; Keith, J.; Buzard, D. J. Organometallics 1999, 18, 1571.
- (151) (a) Putau, A.; Koszinowski, K. Organometallics 2010, 29, 3593.
 (b) Putau, A.; Koszinowski, K. Organometallics 2011, 30, 4771.
- (152) Bertz, S. H.; Dabbagh, G.; He, X. M.; Power, P. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1993**, 115, 11640.
- (153) Gschwind, R. M.; Rajamohanan, P. R.; John, M.; Boche, G. Organometallics 2000, 19, 2868.
- (154) Gschwind, R. M.; Xie, X.; Rajamohanan, P. R.; Auel, C.; Boche, G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2001, 123, 7299.
- (155) Xie, X.; Auel, C.; Henze, W.; Gschwind, R. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2003, 125, 1595.
- (156) Henze, W.; Vyater, A.; Krause, N.; Gschwind, R. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2005, 127, 17335.
- (157) A related CN-bridged structure was determined for a crystal of a homoleptic amidocuprate (TMP)₂Cu(CN)Li₂ (TMP = 2,2,6,6-tetramethylpiperidino): Usui, S.; Hashimoto, Y.; Morey, J. V.; Wheatley, A. E. H.; Uchiyama, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2007**, *129*, 15102.
- (158) Willertporada, M. A.; Burton, D. J.; Baenziger, N. C. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1989, 1633.
- (159) (a) Naumann, D.; Roy, T.; Tebbe, K. F.; Crump, W. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. **1993**, 32, 1482. (b) Eujen, R.; Hoge, B.; Brauer, D. J. J. Organomet. Chem. **1996**, 519, 7. (c) Naumann, D.; Roy, T.; Caeners, B.; Hutten, D.; Tebbe, K. F.; Gilles, T. Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. **2000**, 626, 999.
- (160) (a) Furuta, H.; Maeda, H.; Osuka, A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 803. (b) Maeda, H.; Ishikawa, Y.; Matsuda, T.; Osuka, A.; Furuta, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2003, 125, 11822. (c) Maeda, H.; Osuka, A.; Furuta, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2003, 125, 15690.
- (161) Pawlicki, M.; Kanska, I.; Latos-Grazynski, L. Inorg. Chem. 2007, 46, 6575.
- (162) (a) Ribas, X.; Jackson, D. A.; Donnadieu, B.; Mahia, J.; Parella, T.; Xifra, R.; Hedman, B.; Hodgson, K. O.; Llobet, A.; Stack, T. D. P. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2002, 41, 2991. (b) Xifra, R.; Ribas, X.; Llobet, A.; Poater, A.; Duran, M.; Sola, M.; Stack, T. D. P.; Benet-Buchholz, J.; Donnadieu, B.; Mahia, J.; Parella, T. Chem.—Eur. J. 2005, 11, 5146. (c) Huffman, L. M.; Stahl, S. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2008, 130, 9196. (d) Casitas, A.; King, A. E.; Parella, T.; Costas, M.; Stahl, S. S.; Ribas, X. Chem. Sci. 2010, 1, 326. (e) King, A. E.; Huffman, L. M.; Casitas, A.; Costas, M.; Ribas, X.; Stahl, S. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2010, 132, 12068. (f) Ribas, X.; Calle, C.; Poater, A.; Casitas, A.; Gomez, L.; Xifra, R.; Parella, T.; Benet-Buchholz, J.; Schweiger, A.; Mitrikas, G.; Sola, M.; Llobet, A.; Stack, T. D. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2010, 132, 12299.

(163) Yao, B.; Wang, D.-X.; Huang, Z.-T.; Wang, M.-X. Chem. Commun. 2009, 2899.

- (164) (a) Dorigo, A. E.; Wanner, J.; Schleyer, P. V. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1995, 34, 476. (b) Snyder, J. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 11025.
 - (165) Hu, H.; Snyder, J. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2007, 129, 7210.
- (166) Nakamura, E.; Yamanaka, M.; Mori, S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 1826.
- (167) Bertz, S. H.; Cope, S.; Murphy, M.; Ogle, C. A.; Taylor, B. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **200**7, 129, 7208.
- (168) Gärtner, T.; Henze, W.; Gschwind, R. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2007, 129, 11362.
- (169) (a) Bertz, S. H.; Cope, S.; Dorton, D.; Murphy, M.; Ogle, C. A. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. **200**7, 46, 7082. (b) Bertz, S. H.; Murphy, M. D.;

Ogle, C. A.; Thomas, A. A. Chem. Commun. 2010, 46, 1255. (c)

- Bartholomew, E. R.; Bertz, S. H.; Cope, S. K.; Murphy, M. D.; Ogle, C. A.; Thomas, A. A. *Chem. Commun.* **2010**, *46*, 1253.
- (170) Bartholomew, E. R.; Bertz, S. H.; Cope, S.; Dorton, D. C.; Murphy, M.; Ogle, C. A. *Chem. Commun.* **2008**, 1176.
- (171) Bartholomew, E. R.; Bertz, S. H.; Cope, S.; Murphy, M.; Ogle, C. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2008**, 130, 11244.
- (172) Bertz, S. H.; Moazami, Y.; Murphy, M. D.; Ogle, C. A.; Richter, J. D.; Thomas, A. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2010**, 132, 9549.
- (173) (a) Mori, S.; Nakamura, E. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1999**, *40*, 5319.
 (b) Mori, S.; Hirai, A.; Nakamura, M.; Nakamura, E. *Tetrahedron* **2000**, *56*, 2805.
- (174) (a) Corey, E. J.; Boaz, N. W. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 3063.
 (b) Corey, E. J.; Boaz, N. W. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 3059.
- (175) Mori, S.; Nakamura, E. J. Mol. Struct. (THEOCHEM) 1999, 461, 167.
- (176) (a) Kitaura, K.; Morokuma, K. Int. J. Quantum Chem. 1976, 10, 325. (b) Morokuma, K. J. Chem. Phys. A 1971, 55, 1236.
- (177) (a) Legault, C. Y.; Garcia, Y.; Merlic, C. A.; Houk, K. N. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2007, 129, 12664. (b) Goresky, S. I.; Lapointe, D.; Fagnou, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2008, 130, 10848. (c) Schoenebeck, F.; Houk, K. N.
- J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2010**, 132, 2496.
- (178) Yoshikai, N.; Zhang, S.-L.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2008, 130, 12862.
- (179) Yoshikai, N.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2004, 126, 12264.
- (180) (a) Nakamura, E.; Yamanaka, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1999**, 121, 8941. (b) Yamanaka, M.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2005**, 127, 4697.
- (181) Ouannes, C.; Dressaire, G.; Langlois, Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 1977, 815.
- (182) (a) Nakamura, E.; Mori, S.; Morokuma, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1998, 120, 8273. (b) Mori, S.; Nakamura, E.; Morokuma, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 7294.
 - (183) Hallnemo, G.; Ullenius, C. Tetrahedron 1983, 39, 1621.
- (184) (a) Bertz, S. H.; Miao, G.; Eriksson, M. *Chem. Commun.* **1996**, 815. (b) Bertz, S. H.; Chopra, A.; Eriksson, M.; Ogle, C. A.; Seagle,
- P. Chem.—Eur. J. 1999, 5, 2680. (185) Bertz, S. H.; Gibson, C. P.; Dabbagh, G. Organometallics 1988,
- 7, 227.
 (186) (a) Ghribi, A.; Alexakis, A.; Normant, J. F. *Tetrahedron Lett.*1984, 25, 3075. (b) Alexakis, A.; Jachiet, D.; Normant, J. F. *Tetrahedron*1986, 42, 5607.
- (187) Flemming, S.; Kabbara, J.; Nickisch, K.; Westermann, J.; Mohr, J. Synlett 1995, 183.
- (188) Henze, W.; Gärtner, T.; Gschwind, R. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2008, 130, 13718.
- (189) Yamanaka, M.; Kato, S.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2004, 126, 6287.
- (190) Evans, P. A.; Nelson, J. D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1998, 120, 5581.
 (191) (a) Someya, H.; Ohmiya, H.; Yorimitsu, H.; Oshima, K. Org. Lett. 2008, 10, 969. (b) Murakami, K.; Hirano, K.; Yorimitsu, H.; Oshima, K. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2008, 47, 5833. (c) Fujii, Y.; Terao, J.; Kambe, N. Chem. Commun. 2009, 1115.

- (192) To our knowledge, there has been no report on synthetically viable C–C bond forming reactions using stoichiometric or catalytic organoaurate(I) reagents.
- (193) (a) Tamura, M.; Kochi, J. K. *Synthesis* **1971**, *6*, 303. (b) Tamura, M.; Kochi, J. K. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1971**, 93, 1483. (c) Eujen, R.; Hoge, B.; Brauer, D. J. *Inorg. Chem.* **1997**, *36*, 3160. (d) James, P. F.; O'Hair, R. A. J. Org. Lett. **2004**, *6*, 2761.
 - (194) Tamaki, A.; Kochi, J. K. J. Organomet. Chem. 1973, 51, C39.
- (195) (a) Komiya, S.; Albright, T. A.; Hoffmann, R.; Kochi, J. K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1976**, 98, 7255. (b) Komiya, S.; Albright, T. A.;
- Hoffmann, R.; Kochi, J. K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1977, 99, 8440.
- (196) Stein, J.; Fackler, J. P., Jr.; Paparizos, C.; Chen, H. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1981**, 103, 2192.
- (197) (a) Rijs, N. J.; Khairallah, G. N.; Waters, T.; O'Hair, R. A. J.
 J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2008, 130, 1069. (b) Rijs, N. J.; O'Hair, R. A. J.
- Organometallics 2010, 29, 2282. (198) (a) O'Hair, R. A. J. Chem. Commun. 2002, 20. (b) Rijs, N. J.; O'Hair, R. A. J. Organometallics 2009, 28, 2684.
- (199) Rijs, N. J.; Sanvido, G. B.; Khairallah, G. N.; O'Hair, R. A. J. Dalton Trans. **2010**, *39*, 8655.
- (200) Rijs, N. J.; Yoshikai, N.; Nakamura, E.; O'Hair, R. A. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc., revised manuscript submitted.
- (201) Gerloch, M.; Constable, E. C. Transition Metal Chemistry; VCH: Weinheim, 1994.
- (202) Tai, H.-C.; Krossing, I.; Seth, M.; Deubel, D. V. Organometallics 2004, 23, 2343.
- (203) (a) Gorin, D. J.; Toste, F. D. Nature 2007, 446, 395. (b) Häkkinen, H.; Moseler, M.; Landman, U. Phys. Rev. Lett. 2002, 89, 033401–1. (c) Seth, M.; Cooke, F.; Schwerdtfeger, P.; Heully, J. L.; Peilisser, M. J. Chem. Phys. 1998, 109, 3935. (d) Hertwig, R. H.; Koch, W.; Schroder, D.; Schwarz, H.; Hrusak, J.; Schwerdtfeger, P. J. Phys. Chem. 1996, 100, 12253. (e) Hrusak, J.; Hertwig, R. H.; Schroder, D.; Schwerdtfeger, P.; Koch, W.; Schwarz, H. Organometallics 1995, 14, 1284. (f) Pyykko, P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 2067.
- (204) Uchiyama, M.; Nakamura, S.; Ohwada, T.; Nakamura, M.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2004**, *126*, 10897.
- (205) Uchiyama, M.; Nakamura, S.; Furuyama, T.; Nakamura, E.; Morokuma, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2007**, *129*, 13360.
- (206) Uchiyama, M.; Kameda, M.; Mishima, O.; Yokoyama, N.; Koike, M.; Kondo, Y.; Sakamoto, T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1998**, 120, 4934and references cited therein.
 - (207) Normant, J. F.; Alexakis, A. Synthesis 1981, 841.
- (208) Chemla, F.; Ferreira, F. In *The Chemistry of Organocopper Compounds; Part 1*; Rappoport, Z.; Marek, I., Eds.; Wiley: Chichester, 2009; pp 527–584.
- (209) Alexakis, A.; Marek, I.; Mangeney, P.; Normant, J. F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 8042.
- (210) (a) Koosha, K.; Berlan, J.; Capmau, M. L.; Chodkiewicz, W. Bull. Soc. Chim. Fr. 1975, 1284. (b) Koosha, K.; Berlan, J.; Capmau, M. L.; Chodkiewicz, W. Bull. Soc. Chim. Fr. 1975, 1291. (c) Berlan, J.; Battioni, J. P.; Koosha, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1976, 3351. (d) Berlan, J.; Battioni, J. P.; Koosha, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1976, 3355. (e) Berlan, J.; Battioni, J. P.; Koosha, K. J. Organomet. Chem. 1978, 152, 359. (f) Berlan, J.; Koosha, K. J. Organomet. Chem. 1978, 152, 99. (g) Berlan, J.; Koosha, K. J. Organomet. Chem. 1978, 153, 99. (g) Berlan, J.;
- K. J. Organomet. Chem. 1978, 153, 107.
 - (211) Armentrout, P. B.; Georgiadis, R. Polyhedron 1988, 7, 1573.
 - (212) Alexakis, A.; Normant, J. F. Isr. J. Chem. 1984, 24, 113.
- (213) Normant, J.; Cahiez, G.; Villieras, J. J. Organomet. Chem. 1975, 92, C28.
- (214) Scott, F.; Cahiez, G.; Normant, J. F.; Villieras, J. J. Organomet. Chem. 1978, 144, 13.
- (215) (a) Nakamura, E.; Isaka, M.; Matsuzawa, S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1988**, 110, 1297. (b) Isaka, M.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1990**, 112, 7428.
- (216) Anderson, R. J.; Corbin, V. L.; Cotterrell, G.; Cox, G. R.; Henrick, C. A.; Schaub, F.; Siddall, J. B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1975**, *97*, 1197.
- (217) (a) Nilsson, K.; Andersson, T.; Ullenius, C. J. Organomet. Chem. 1997, 545–546, 591. (b) Nilsson, K.; Andersson, T.; Ullenius, C.; Gerold, A.; Krause, N. Chem.—Eur. J. 1998, 4, 2051.

(218) (a) Klein, J.; Levene, R. J. Chem. Soc. Perkin Trans. 2
1973, 1971. (b) Yamamoto, Y.; Yatagai, H.; Maruyama, K. J. Org. Chem.
1979, 44, 1744. (c) Fleming, I.; Perry, D. A. Tetrahedron 1981, 37, 4027.
(d) Linderman, R. J.; Lonikar, M. S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 5271. (e)
Corriu, R. J. P.; Bolin, G.; Iqbal, J.; Moreau, J. J. E.; Vernhet, C. Tetrahedron 1993, 49, 4603.

(219) Mori, S.; Nakamura, E.; Morokuma, K. Organometallics 2004, 23, 1081.

(220) (a) Normant, J. F.; Alexakis, A.; Commerçon, A.; Cahiez, G.; Villieras, J. C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Ser. C **1974**, 279, 763. (b) Alexakis, A.; Cahiez, G.; Normant, J. F.; Villieras, J. Bull. Soc. Chim. Fr. **1977**, 99, 693.

(221) (a) Westmijze, H.; Meijer, J.; Vermeer, P. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1977, 1823. (b) Obayashi, M.; Utimoto, K.; Nozaki, H. *J. Organomet. Chem.* 1979, 177, 145.

(222) Krauss, S. R.; Smith, S. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1981, 103, 141.
(223) Canisius, J.; Gerold, A.; Krause, N. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.
1999, 38, 1644.

(224) (a) Robinson, P. J.; Holbrook, K. A. Unimolecular Reactions; Wiley: London, 1972; pp 189–205. (b) DeWolfe, R. H. In Comprehensive Chemical Kinetics; Bamford, C. H.; Tipper, C. F. H., Eds.; Elsevier: Amsterdam, 1973; Vol. 9, pp 460–481.

(225) (a) Hallnemo, G.; Olsson, T.; Ullenius, C. J. Organomet. Chem. 1984, 265, C22. (b) Hallnemo, G.; Olsson, T.; Ullenius, C. J. Organomet. Chem. 1985, 282, 133. (c) Ullenius, C.; Christenson, B. Pure Appl. Chem. 1988, 60, 57. (d) Christenson, B.; Olsson, T.; Ullenius, C. Tetrahedron 1989, 45, 523.

(226) Bertz, S. H.; Smith, R. A. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 8276.
(227) (a) Krause, N. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 3509. (b) Krause, N.;
Wagner, R.; Gerold, A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 381. (c) Canisius, J.;
Mobley, T. A.; Berger, S.; Krause, N. Chem.—Eur. J. 2001, 7, 2671.

(228) Vellekoop, A. S.; Smith, R. A. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 2902.

(229) Sharma, S.; Oehlschlager, A. C. *Tetrahedron* 1991, 47, 1177.
(230) (a) Bertz, S. H.; Carlin, C. M.; Deadwyler, D. A.; Murphy, M. D.; Ogle, C. A.; Seagle, P. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2002, 124, 13650. (b)

Murphy, M. D.; Ogle, C. A.; Bertz, S. H. Chem. Commun. 2005, 854.
 (231) Nilsson, K.; Ullenius, C.; Krause, N. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996,

118, 4194.

(232) Lindstedt, E. L.; Nilsson, M.; Olsson, T. J. Organomet. Chem. 1987, 334, 255.

(233) Lou, B.-S.; Li, G.; Lung, F.-D.; Hruby, V. J. J. Org. Chem. **1995**, 60, 5509.

(234) Eriksson, J.; Davidsson, O. Organometallics 2001, 20, 4763.

(235) (a) Marshall, J. A.; Fanta, W. I.; Roebke, H. J. Org. Chem. **1966**, 31, 1016. (b) Kabbara, J.; Flemming, S.; Nickisch, K.; Neh, H.; Westermann, J. Liebigs Ann. **1995**, 401.

(236) Frantz, D. E.; Singleton, D. A.; Snyder, J. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1997**, 119, 3383.

(237) Calculations performed for this review by the authors at the B3LYP level of theory using the SDD basis set for Cu and the 6-31G(d) basis set for other elements.

(238) House, H. O. Acc. Chem. Res. 1976, 9, 59.

(239) Corey, E. J.; Hannon, F. J.; Boaz, N. W. Tetrahedron 1989, 45, 545.

(240) House, H. O.; Umen, M. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1972, 94, 5495.

(241) House, H. O.; Snoble, K. A. J. J. Org. Chem. 1976, 41, 3076.

(242) Li, K.; Alexakis, A. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2006, 45, 7600.

(243) Casey, C. P.; Cesa, M. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1979, 101, 4236.

(244) Bertz, S. H.; Dabbagh, G.; Cook, J. M.; Honkan, V. J. Org. Chem. 1984, 49, 1739.

(245) (a) Hannah, D. J.; Smith, R. A. J. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1975, 187.
(b) Smith, R. A. J.; Hannah, D. J. *Tetrahedron* 1979, 35, 1183.

(246) (a) Casey, C. P.; Boggs, R. A. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1971, *12*, 2455.
(b) Whitesides, G. M.; Kendall, P. E. J. Org. Chem. 1972, *37*, 3718. (c) Näf, F.; Degen, P. *Helv. Chim. Acta* 1971, *54*, 1939.

(247) (a) Chounan, Y.; Ibuka, T.; Yamamoto, Y. J. Chem. Soc. Chem. Commun. **1994**, 2003. (b) Chounan, Y.; Horino, H.; Ibuka, T.; Yamamoto, Y. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. **1997**, 70, 1953. (248) (a) Wigal, C. T.; Grunwell, J. R.; Hershberger, J. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 3759. (b) Anderson, S. J.; Hopkins, W. T.; Wigal, C. T. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 4304.

(249) (a) Marshall, J. A.; Ruden, R. A.; Hirsch, L. K.; Phillippe, M. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1971**, 3795. (b) Wild, H.; Born, L. *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl.* **1991**, 30, 1685.

(250) (a) Krause, N.; Aksin-Artok, Ö. In *The Chemistry of Organo*copper Compounds: Part 2; Rappoport, Z.; Marek, I., Eds.; Wiley: Chichester, 2009; pp 857–880. (b) Krause, N.; Hoffmann-Röder, A. In Modern Organocopper Chemistry; Krause, N., Ed.; Wiley-VCH: Weinheim, 2001; pp 145–166. (c) Krause, N.; Thorand, S. Inorg. Chim. Acta **1999**, 296, 1.

(251) (a) Krause, N. Chem. Ber. 1990, 123, 2173. (b) Krause, N. Chem. Ber 1991, 124, 2633. (c) Arndt, S.; Handke, G.; Krause, N. Chem. Ber 1993, 126, 251. (d) Krause, N.; Arndt, S. Chem. Ber 1993, 126, 261. (e) Handke, G.; Krause, N. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 6037. (f) Haubrich, A.; Vanklaveren, M.; Vankoten, G.; Handke, G.; Krause, N. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 5849. (g) Koop, U.; Handke, G.; Krause, N. Liebigs Ann. 1996, 1487.

(252) Hoffmann-Röder, A.; Krause, N. In *Modern Allene Chemistry*; Krause, N.; Hashmi, A. S. H., Eds.; Wiley-VCH: Weinheim, 2004; pp 51–92.

(253) Mori, S.; Uerdingen, M.; Krause, N.; Morokuma, K. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2005, 44, 4715.

(254) (a) Yoshikai, N.; Yamashita, T.; Nakamura, E. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2005, 44, 4721. (b) Yoshikai, N.; Yamashita, T.; Nakamura, E. Chem.-Asian J. 2006, 1, 322.

(255) Johnson, C. R.; Dutra, G. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1973, 95, 7783.
(256) Guo, C. Y.; Brownawell, M. L.; Sanfilippo, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 6028.

(257) (a) Herr, R. W.; Wieland, D. M.; Johnson, C. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1970, 92, 3813. (b) Johnson, C. R.; Herr, R. W.; Wieland, D. M. J. Org. Chem. 1973, 38, 4263.

(258) Gärtner, T.; Yoshikai, N.; Neumeier, M.; Nakamura, E.; Gschwind, R. M. Chem. Commun. 2010, 46, 4625.

(259) (a) Ashby, E. C.; Depriest, R. N.; Tuncay, A.; Srivastava, S. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1982**, 23, 5251. (b) Ashby, E. C.; Coleman, D. J. Org. *Chem.* **1987**, 52, 4554.

(260) (a) Bertz, S. H.; Dabbagh, G.; Mujsce, A. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 631. (b) Bertz, S. H.; Human, J.; Ogle, C. A.; Seagle, P. Org. Biomol. Chem. 2005, 3, 392.

(261) Rickborn, B. In *Comprehensive Organic Synthesis*; Trost, B. M.; Fleming, I., Eds.; Pergamon Press: Elmsford, NY, 1991; Vol. 3, p 733.

(262) (a) Goering, H. L.; Singleton, V. D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1976, 98, 7854. (b) Goering, H. L.; Singleton, V. D. J. Org. Chem. 1983, 48, 1531.

(263) Goering, H. L.; Kantner, S. S. J. Org. Chem. 1984, 49, 422.

(264) (a) Gallina, C.; Ciattini, P. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1979, 101, 1035. (b) Goering, H. L.; Kantner, S. S.; Tseng, C. C. J. Org. Chem. 1983, 48, 715. (c) Denmark, S. E.; Marble, L. K. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 1984. (d) Smitrovich, J. H.; Woerpel, K. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1998, 120, 12998.

(265) (a) Calo, V.; Lopez, L.; Carlucci, W. F. J. Chem. Soc. Perkin Trans. 1 1983, 2953. (b) Valverde, S.; Bernabe, M.; Garciaochoa, S.; Gomez, A. M. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 2294.

(266) (a) Breit, B.; Demel, P. Adv. Synth. Catal. 2001, 343, 429. (b) Breit, B.; Demel, P.; Studte, C. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2004, 43, 3786. (c) Breit, B.; Breuninger, D. Synthesis 2005, 147. (d) Breit, B.; Demel, P.; Grauer, D.; Studte, C. Chem. Asian. J. 2006, 1, 586. (e) Demel, P.; Keller, M.; Breit, B. Chem.—Eur. J. 2006, 12, 6669.

(267) (a) Tseng, C. C.; Paisley, S. D.; Goering, H. L. J. Org. Chem. 1986, 51, 2884. (b) Tseng, C. C.; Yen, S.-J.; Goering, H. L. J. Org. Chem. 1986, 51, 2892.

(268) Persson, E. S. M.; Bäckvall, J. E. Acta Chem. Scand. 1995, 49, 899.

(269) Lauer, A. M.; Mahmud, F.; Wu, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2011, 133, 9119.

(270) Marshall, J. A. Chem. Rev. 1989, 89, 1503.

- (272) Norinder, J.; Bäckvall, J.-E.; Yoshikai, N.; Nakamura, E. Organometallics 2006, 25, 2129.
- (273) Metal-Catalyzed Cross-Coupling Reactions; de Meijere, A.; Diederich, F., Eds.; Wiley-VCH: New York, 2004.
 - (274) Tamura, M.; Kochi, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1971, 93, 1487.
- (275) (a) Tamao, K.; Sumitani, K.; Kumada, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1972, 94, 4374. (b) Corriu, J. P.; Masse, J. P. J. Chem. Soc., Chem.
- Commun. 1972, 144.
- (276) Yamamura, M.; Moritani, I.; Murahashi, S.-I. J. Organomet. Chem. **1975**, 91, C39.
- (277) Klein, J.; Levene, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1972, 94, 2520.
- (278) Bruckner, R. Advanced Organic Chemistry: Reaction Mechanisms; Academic Press: New York, 2002;Chapter 13.
- (279) Zenkina, O. V.; Karton, A.; Freeman, D.; Shimon, L. J. W.; Martin, J. M. L.; van der Boom, M. E. *Inorg. Chem.* **2008**, *47*, 5114.

(280) Senn, H. M.; Ziegler, T. Organometallics 2004, 23, 2980.
(281) (a) Tokuyama, H.; Yokoshima, S.; Yamashita, T.; Fukuyama,

- T. Tetrahedron Lett. **1998**, 39, 3189. (b) Zhang, Y.; Rovis, T. J. Am. Chem.
- Soc. 2004, 126, 15964. (c) Yang, H.; Li, H.; Wittenberg, R.; Egi, M.;
- Huang, W.; Liebeskind, L. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2007, 129, 1132.
- (d) Villalobos, J. M.; Srogl, J.; Liebeskind, L. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2007, 129, 15734.
- (282) (a) Zhang, W.; Carter, R. G.; Yokochi, A. F. T. J. Org. Chem.
 2004, 69, 2569. (b) Zhang, W.; Carter, R. G. Org. Lett. 2005, 7, 4209.
- (283) Yoshikai, N.; Iida, R.; Nakamura, E. Adv. Synth. Catal. 2008, 350, 1063.
- (284) Lipshutz, B. H.; Ellsworth, E. L.; Dimock, S. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 5869.
- (285) Horiguchi, Y.; Komatsu, M.; Kuwajima, I. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 7087.
- (286) Lipshutz, B. H.; Dimock, S. H.; James, B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 9283.
- (287) Bertz, S. H.; Miao, G.; Rossiter, B. E.; Snyder, J. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 11023.
- (288) (a) Eriksson, M.; Johansson, A.; Nilsson, M.; Olsson, T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1996**, 118, 10904. (b) Bergdahl, M.; Lindstedt, E. L.; Nilsson, M.; Olsson, T. Tetrahedron **1988**, 44, 2055.
- (289) Frantz, D. E.; Singleton, D. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 3288.
- (290) Bertz, S. H.; Eriksson, M.; Miao, G.; Snyder, J. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 10906.
 - (291) Rossiter, B. E.; Swingle, N. M. Chem. Rev. 1992, 92, 771.
- (292) Nakamura, E.; Yamanaka, M.; Yoshikai, N.; Mori, S. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2001, 40, 1935.
- (293) Yamanaka, M.; Mori, S.; Nakamura, E. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 2002, 75, 1815.
- (294) Nakamura, E.; Yoshikai, N. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 2004, 77, 1.
 (295) (a) Kitamura, M.; Miki, T.; Nakano, K.; Noyori, R. Bull. Chem.
 Soc. Jpn. 2000, 73, 999. (b) Nakano, K.; Bessho, Y.; Kitamura, M. Chem.
 Lett. 2003, 32, 224. (c) Gallo, E.; Ragaini, F.; Bilello, L.; Cenini, S.;
 Gennari, C.; Piarulli, U. J. Organomet. Chem. 2004, 689, 2169. (d)
 Pfretzschner, T.; Kleemann, L.; Janza, B.; Harms, K.; Schrader, T. Chem.
 —Eur. J. 2004, 10, 6048. (e) Vuagnoux-d'Augustin, M.; Alexakis, A. Eur.
 J. Org. Chem. 2007, 5852. (f) Wang, S.-Y.; Song, P.; Loh, T.-P. Adv. Synth.
 Catal. 2010, 352, 3185. (g) Welker, M.; Woodward, S.; Veiros, L. F.;
 Calhorda, M. J. Chem.—Eur. J. 2010, 16, 5620.
- (296) Harutyunyan, S. R.; Lopez, F.; Browne, W. R.; Correa, A.; Pena, D.; Badorrey, R.; Meetsma, A.; Minnaard, A. J.; Feringa, B. L. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2006**, *128*, 9103.
- (297) (a) Zhang, H.; Gschwind, R. M. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2006, 45, 6391.
 (b) Zhang, H.; Gschwind, R. M. Chem.—Eur. J. 2007, 13, 6691.
- (298) Pichota, A.; Pregosin, P. S.; Valentini, M.; Worle, M.; Seebach, D. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2000, 39, 153.
- (299) deVries, A. H. M.; Meetsma, A.; Feringa, B. L. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. **1996**, 35, 2374.

- (300) Shi, W.-J.; Wang, L.-X.; Fu, Y.; Zhu, S.-F.; Zhou, Q.-L. Tetrahedron Asymmetry 2003, 14, 3867.
- (301) Alexakis, A.; Benhaim, C.; Rosse, S.; Humam, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2002, 124, 5262.
- (302) (a) Hajra, A.; Yoshikai, N.; Nakamura, E. Org. Lett. 2006,
- 8, 4153. (b) Yoshikai, N.; Miura, K.; Nakamura, E. Adv. Synth. Catal. 2009, 351, 1014.
- (303) (a) Ullmann, F. Ber. Dtsch. Chem. Ges. 1903, 36, 2382.
 (b) Goldberg, I. Ber. Dtsch. Chem. Ges. 1906, 39, 1691.
- (304) (a) Ley, S. V.; Thomas, A. W. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2003, 42, 5400. (b) Evano, G.; Blanchard, N.; Toumi, M. Chem. Rev. 2008, 108, 3054. (c) Monnier, F.; Taillefer, M. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2009, 48, 6954.
- (305) Penn, L.; Gelman, D. In *The Chemistry of Organocopper Compounds: Part 2*; Rappoport, Z.; Marek, I., Eds.; Wiley: Chichester, 2009; pp 881-990.
- (306) (a) Tye, J. W.; Weng, Z.; Johns, A. M.; Incarvito, C. D.; Hartwig, J. F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2008, 130, 9971. (b) Giri, R.; Hartwig, I. F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2010, 132, 15860.
- (307) (a) Yu, H.-Z.; Jiang, Y.-Y.; Fu, Y.; Liu, L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2010**, 132, 18078. (b) Zhang, S.-L.; Liu, L.; Fu, Y.; Guo, Q.-X. Organometallics **2007**, 26, 4546.
- (308) Strieter, E. R.; Bhayana, B.; Buchwald, S. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2009, 131, 78.
- (309) Jones, G. O.; Liu, P.; Houk, K. N.; Buchwald, S. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2010, 132, 6205.
- (310) (a) Kirmse, W. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2003, 42, 1088.
 (b) DelMonte, A. J.; Dowdy, E. D.; Watson, D. J. Top. Organomet. Chem. 2004, 6, 97.
- (311) (a) Barluenga, J.; Lopez, L. A.; Lober, O.; Tomas, M.; Garcia-Granda, S.; Alvarez-Rua, C.; Borge, J. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2001, 40, 3392. (b) Dai, X.; Warren, T. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2004, 126, 10085.
 (c) Badiei, Y. M.; Warren, T. H. J. Organomet. Chem. 2005, 690, 5989.
 (d) Shishkov, I. V.; Rominger, F.; Hofmann, P. Organometallics 2009, 28, 1049.
- (312) (a) Fraile, J. M.; Garcia, J. I.; Martinez-Merino, V.; Mayoral, J. A.; Salvatella, L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2001, 123, 7616. (b) Buhl, M.; Terstegen, F.; Loffler, F.; Meynhardt, B.; Kierse, S.; Muller, M.; Nather, C.; Luning, U. Eur. J. Org. Chem. 2001, 2151. (c) Rasmussen, T.; Jensen, J. F.; Ostergaard, N.; Tanner, D.; Ziegler, T.; Norrby, P. O. Chem.—Eur. J. 2002, 8, 177. (d) Straub, B. F.; Gruber, I.; Rominger, F.; Hofmann, P. J. Organomet. Chem. 2003, 684, 124. (e) Suenobu, K.; Itagaki, M.; Nakamura, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2004, 126, 7271. (f) Özen, C.; Tüzün, N. Ş. Organometallics 2008, 27, 4600.
- (313) (a) Meldal, M.; Tornoe, C. W. Chem. Rev. 2008, 108, 2952.
 (b) Kolb, H. C.; Finn, M. G.; Sharpless, K. B. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2001, 40, 2004.
- (314) Himo, F.; Lovell, T.; Hilgraf, R.; Rostovtsev, V. V.; Noodleman, L.; Sharpless, K. B.; Fokin, V. V. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2005, 127, 210.
- (315) Tokita, Y.; Okamoto, A.; Nishiwaki, K.; Kobayashi, M.; Nakamura, E. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 2004, 77, 1395.